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The Reef Fish Management Committee of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in Salon I and II of the Baton Rouge Marriott, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, Monday afternoon, August 14, 2006, and was called to order at 1:00 o’clock p.m. by Chairman Roy Williams.

CHAIRMAN ROY WILLIAMS:  Good afternoon.  Can we call the Reef Fish Committee to order?  My name is Roy Williams and I’m the Vice Chair of the Reef Fish Committee.  I’m acting as chair today though because our chairman, Vernon Minton, is still laid up with -- He had knee replacement a couple of months ago and he hasn’t completely healed and will not be at this meeting.  Stevens Heath will be here to replace him.
Before we go too far, I thought I would recognize our chairman, Robin Riechers, for just a second to introduce some of our new council members.

MR. ROBIN RIECHERS:  On behalf of the council, I certainly want to welcome all the new members.  We’re going to enjoy our time together, I know, and we’re glad to have you here at your first meeting, though for some it’s not their first meeting, but it’s just their first meeting in this capacity and that will kind of lead me to our first new appointee, Tom McIlwain from Mississippi.  Tom, as many of you know, has been around the council for many, many years in his role with National Marine Fisheries Service, but now he’s with us as a member at this point in time.

Mr. Robert Gill from Florida, who I believe is absent today and will be absent for the whole meeting.  He had a prior conflict when he was appointed and knew that he was not going to be able to make this meeting.

Ms. Susan Villere from Louisiana and also Mr. Harlon Pearce from Louisiana.  We certainly thank you all thank you all for being willing to serve and we look forward to it and will enjoy our time together.  I missed one.  Ms. Walker has been reappointed and we also want to congratulate her on her reappointment from Alabama. 

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Robin, and I thank all of you for donating your time to this council.  We appreciate it.  If I can get you to turn to Tab B, Number 1, we have a proposed agenda there and I would just note for the record that we are now down to five members.

We lost two members.  We used to have seven on this committee and we’re down to five and Chairman Minton is not here and so there are just four of us on the committee.  Dr. Crabtree, Julie Morris, Bobbi Walker, and myself are the four members and Stevens is on the committee.

We have a proposed agenda.  Are there any changes to the agenda?  Hearing no changes, is there a motion to adopt?  Motion by Julie Morris and second by Dr. Crabtree.  Is there any discussion?  Hearing none, any objection?  Hearing none, the agenda is approved.

The first item of business on the agenda is a Report on the Madison-Swanson Monitoring Program -- We have to do Approval of Minutes, which are at Tab B, Number 2.  Are there any suggestions on changing the minutes?  Hearing none, is there a motion to accept?  Motion by Julie Morris and second by Stevens Heath.  Is there any discussion?  Is there any objection?  Hearing none, they’re approved.

The next item of business now is Tab B, Number 3, the Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps Monitoring Program and this report will be given by Andy David and Chris Gledhill of National Marine Fisheries Service. 

MR. ANDREW DAVID:  My name is Andrew David and I’m a fishery biologist with the National Marine Fisheries Service at the Panama City Laboratory.  Today, together with Dr. Chris Gledhill from the Pascagoula Lab, we’re going to give a brief review of our work at the Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps MPAs and compare the last five years of changes out there.
The start will be a little review for some of the new council members on what the status of the population of gag was in 1999 when the council decided to go with closed areas.  This slide shows landings between 1986 and 2001.

The Atlantic is the straight blue line.  It’s pretty static over that period of time, whereas in the Gulf of Mexico there is a steady and apparently unending increase in gag landings.  We couple that with these two shots of data and the top one is the percentage of males in the population based on size.

You don’t really start to see any males at all until you get up into this range and in the Gulf, that size is delayed compared to the Atlantic and when you consider that the legal size for harvest is way down here in this section of the curve, you can see that gag are subjected to a lot of fishing pressure for quite some period of time before you start to see an appreciable percentage of males in the population.

The bottom panel is size frequency of the catch and, again, the Gulf populations were shifted down smaller than the South Atlantic populations and so faced with increased landings and catch with a smaller size structure in a species that’s a protogynous hermaphrodite where all the fish are born female and only a few switch to male after a certain size is attained in a fish that has haremic spawning with a strong site fidelity of these spawning aggregations in the sex ratio that was down compared to historical levels, the council decided to use a partial closure of several shelf edge spawning sites as the management strategy to help the stock.

There were many, at least two dozen, different options of where the sites would be.  They were all pretty much along the shelf slope break, down from close to the Tortugas up to south of Pensacola.

In the end, two sites were selected, the Madison-Swanson site south of Panama City and the Steamboat Lumps site west of Tampa.  The Twin Ridges site is an open to fishing area that has similar habitat at similar depths and we use that as a control site.

What the expectations were from these closed areas were an increase in size and number of adults in the local population.  You expected to see increased reproductive output in recruitment and enhanced fishery yields in adjacent fishing areas and that would be spillover effect.

Some recent results in areas nearby in the southeast, Ault et al in this year showed in the Tortugas Bank Reserve they had significantly greater abundances and larger individuals of exploited species.  However, there were both ups and down in non-exploited species.  They indicated that their results could be confounded by some additional fishery management actions.

However, the objectives for our study were fourfold: first, to establish baseline estimates of the abundance, especially for species of groupers and snappers; to describe significant habitat features in Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps; to analyze relationship between the habitat and the species assemblages; and finally, to track changes in reef fish abundance and distribution during the closure period.
The methodology was also relatively straightforward. First, we stratified the areas using multibeam bathymetry and acoustic backscatter to lump areas of similar habitat types together.  Then, within those areas, we randomly selected sites.

There were five within both Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps and then we conducted an annual video survey with seasonal uniformity to assess the habitat and the fish assemblages over time and then, finally, to compare the MPAs with adjacent open to fishing areas as well as a Gulf-wide SEAMAP survey that’s also conducted by the Pascagoula Laboratory.

This is one of the multibeam images from Madison-Swanson.  It’s dominated by this large ridge formation in the south and east. That’s old relic coral reef.  There’s also an old beach rock, shoreline ridge up here, and the northeast is sandy, a thin layer of sand over rock.  The middle portion is sandy or in clay and then the extreme southeast is a deep area off the edge that’s generally inaccessible to our gear.

Steamboat Lumps is much flatter, in general.  The high relief habitat suitable for reef fish is more limited to a small ridge up in the northern central portion and finally, our control site, Twin Ridges, this is roughly -- It’s between Madison and Steamboat and it’s a complex of two or three ridges and two groupings and it’s similar depth and habitat to the ridges in Madison-Swanson.

The SEAMAP survey is quite long standing, going back into the early 1990s.  It’s Gulf-wide, from Brownsville to Key West.  It’s primarily targeting groupers, snappers, triggerfish, amberjack, and some porgies.

The general program is a ten minute block by latitude and longitude and then that’s further subdivided.  However, for today’s results, we’re only going to be comparing to the eastern  Gulf of Mexico SEAMAP and those blocks, as you can see, are fairly overlapping where Madison-Swanson and where Steamboat Lumps are.

This is the primary piece of gear.  This is a five camera array.  It’s an aluminum housing holding four cameras that are spaced at ninety-degree angles to one another.  We drop it at these randomly selected sites and let it soak for thirty minutes.  We take a twenty-minute sample of the video from the cameras and analyze all fish to the lowest identifiable taxa.

This is a little video clip.  It’s been greatly degraded to fit into the size of the computer here, but this shows six different red snapper swimming through an area in Madison-Swanson and we show this one to demonstrate how we use our time and how we estimate the fish.
In that shot, there were six different red snapper and the tape readers go back and forth and record the start time and the departure time that each fish is in or out of the frame and out here, you can see the first one was there when it started and it was there for ten seconds.

They do this for each fish and what we would do is we were fairly confident there were six individual red snapper in the slide, but there were only five fish at any one point in time and so to make absolutely sure that we aren’t double counting any fish, the fish in the counts that we use all had to be present in one frame at the same time.

We’ve surveyed quite a bit during the last five years.  We’ve had thirty cruise legs with over 600 stations and there’s the dates of the months and years that we’ve visited each one of the sites and now we’re going to try another video clip here.  This will be the time when Dr. Gledhill and I switch.

That’s all the preliminaries on what we’ve done and how we’ve done it.  This is a clip from Madison-Swanson taken this February and it shows all five of the species that we’ll be discussing in the results section.  That would be gag, scamp, red grouper, red snapper, and vermilion snapper.

DR. CHRISTOPHER GLEDHILL:  This is going to be pretty straightforward.  I’m just going to show you some of the means and the trends of those five species.

Forgive the size of the table.  I just wanted to show you all that we do calculate variance or standard errors.  This is the results from Madison-Swanson for gag, scamp, red grouper, red snapper, and vermilion snapper.  

For the most part, for gag, we see less than one fish per site.  What I really want to point out for Madison-Swanson here is that in 2002 the peak numbers of these species, at least for gag and for scamp, and the reason for that was the efficiency in our sampling in that year.  We only had one site in the third central area, that very large stratum, and we happened to be on a rock lump that saw gag and scamp and it really inflated the means.

What we’ve done and what we suggest is a better indicator of those species abundance is to remove that stratum and just use the other areas that typically have gag and other grouper habitat and in that case, you can see that gag start off fairly low and they’ve been increasing throughout the time period.

Similarly, with scamp, red grouper, red snapper and vermilion snapper, they’ve been up and down.  I’m going to show you plots of these and so don’t focus on the numbers.  You’ll see some lines later.


Steamboat Lumps, we didn’t get adequate sampling in 2003 and 2004.  It’s kind of hard to get that far south in a little boat in February and March, but to notice here is there are very few fish, very few gag, scamps, or much of anything else except flounder.

Twin Ridges is our control site.  This is a fished area.  Again, numbers here show slight increases over the time series, especially for scamp, and the numbers from the eastern Gulf of Mexico, from the shelf edge in the eastern Gulf from the SEAMAP survey, the numbers here, the means, are lower than what are observed on either Madison-Swanson or Twin Ridges.

This is because it covers a wider range of habitats and not necessarily sites where groupers and snappers aggregate.  To give you a better indication of how these compare, these are plots of just the means with no error bars.

The SEAMAP survey is this white line here.  This is for gag.  We’ve had some data holidays because of budgeting or a vessel breakdown.  Twin Ridges is this blue line.  Madison-Swanson is an orange line.  The solid line is including Stratum 3, that large central area, and the dotted line here is what’s going on when we exclude Stratum 3 and Steamboat Lumps is right on the zero line.

This is a blow up with some linear lines plotted through the points, just to give you an idea of what the trends have been, and when you’re looking at -- One of the results you might expect from an MPA is an increase in the local population, especially when compared to areas where there’s fishing going on.

The SEAMAP survey is this white line.  Again, it shows a general increase.  Twin Ridges, a fished area, an increase and there’s a much larger rate of increase within Madison-Swanson.  Scamp, there’s similar sort of figures here, where this is the whole time series.

The SEAMAP survey doesn’t go as far back, because we lost these tapes due to Hurricane Katrina and we couldn’t go back and recount them.  This is a blowup of the most recent years and what you see here is similar rates of increase in scamp at both Twin Ridges and Madison-Swanson, a smaller rate of increase in the eastern Gulf of Mexico, and a decline in Steamboat Lumps.

Red grouper have similar numbers, where there’s a general increase in the SEAMAP survey, though it’s down in 2005.  There was a big increase in Twin Ridges and an increase not using Stratum 3 in Madison-Swanson.  Again, the numbers in Steamboat Lumps are right on the zero line.

Our regression lines here show a much greater increase in abundance at Twin Ridges than at Steamboat Lumps and in Madison-Swanson.  The slopes are a little bit wider.  There’s a slight increase in the SEAMAP survey and a decline in Steamboat.

There are similar figures for red snapper, the whole time series and then just showing the trend lines.  It’s increasing everywhere.  The slopes are pretty similar for both the non-fished Madison-Swanson and the fished Twin Ridges and the slope is about 50 percent of that in the eastern Gulf of Mexico from the SEAMAP survey.

Vermilion snapper are up and down for all surveys.  In fact, I don’t think this index was used in the SEDAR-9 for vermilion snapper because of that.  Indeed, if you try to fit a line through it, its slope is about zero.  There are no changes.

Just as a brief summary, what do we see for gag, scamp, red grouper and red snapper?  It’s a general increase in Madison-Swanson, in the Twin Ridges, and in the eastern Gulf of Mexico with no change in vermilion snapper.  Steamboat Lumps, we haven’t seen any change at all for all the species.

Steamboat Lumps does not have very good habitat.  It just does not have the vertical relief that’s found in Madison-Swanson and we see very few of the targeted species and there’s been no change in their abundance over time.

There has been a general increase in Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps and in the eastern Gulf of Mexico, though that change in Madison-Swanson has been larger than has been observed in the SEAMAP survey, but I don’t think we can say at this time whether that is due to the no take regulations or other management actions or some change in environment or recruitment.

I want to point out one other thing.  We get very little size information during this survey.  We use lasers and we just don’t get enough hits to detect a change among the years.  However, Chris Koenig and Felicia Coleman have been tagging in the Madison-Swanson area for the last three years, I guess starting in 2003, and they have noticed a general increase in the size of scamp, red grouper, and red snapper, but a decline in size of gag.  They’ve also noticed that the percentage of male gag has gone up a little bit.

Lastly, I would like to thank our people who have funded us, MARFIN and the Coral Reef Initiative.  These cruises have been done on the Research Vessel Caretta and the Gandy in Pascagoula and the NOAA Ship Oregon II and a whole bunch of people have participated during the cruises and there’s maybe thirty people that have viewed videotapes.

One last thing that we noticed this year which is of interest to me is a change in the habitat that we noticed since the big storms in 2005.  This is from one site, the same site that was sampled in 2005 and 2006 on the Mounds.
The Mounds is a small feature, but there’s large aggregates of gag, scamp, and warsaw grouper and what you can see here is an increase in the amount of sediment that’s now covering the rocky habitat.  This is true throughout Madison-Swanson, even in some of the pinnacles and I think that’s it and I’ll take any questions.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Chris.  I have a question.  You noted that there was an increase in abundance on Madison-Swanson.  They all increased except for Steamboat Lumps and it didn’t do much of anything.  Was the increase in abundance on Madison-Swanson significantly greater than the others or was it about -- Did you test that?

DR. GLEDHILL:  Yes, the slope is about twice that in like the eastern Gulf of Mexico and it was significantly different.  It was significantly greater.

DR. BOB SHIPP:  Chris, I know you’ve been doing similar visuals in other areas of the Gulf.  How do these numbers compare to some of the other comparable areas in the north/central Gulf or other areas?  Are they basically similar or not?

DR. GLEDHILL:  The eastern Gulf of Mexico is from the SEAMAP survey and that’s typically those numbers we see.  They’re lower, but they cover a wider range of habitat.  Twin Ridges is maybe a better comparison to what Madison-Swanson was doing, because it’s a fished area, but it’s also a distinct feature that fish aggregate to.  The SEAMAP survey covers a wider range of habitats.

MR. STEVEN ATRAN:  One thing I just wanted to comment is that what we’re calling Steamboat Lumps is not exactly the same area that most of the fishermen call Steamboat Lumps.  I forget exactly where they’re related to each other, but there’s about a ten or fifteen-mile offset.  

That’s the reason why we’ve got an area that really doesn’t have that much habitat and that might be why we’re not seeing that big of a response in Steamboat Lumps compared to Madison-Swanson, which is a heavily habitat intensive area.

DR. GLEDHILL:  Yes, that’s been noticed in the past.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Are there other questions for Chris or for Andy?

MR. BILL DAUGHDRILL:  Thanks for that.  That was great.  You said the habitat has changed after the storms.  Did you see any evidence that fish had actually moved?  Was there any way to tell that?

DR. GLEDHILL:  In the Mounds area, normally we would see a lot of groupers and we didn’t see any groupers this year.  In the Pinnacles region in the southern part that Andy pointed out to you, the coral and algal reefs, to the right area, where that video clip came from, that’s where you see those big rock piles.

In sections of that, you would run over with your fathometer and you could see the big relief, but instead of bare rock, it was covered with sand.  We still saw a lot of gag this year and a lot of scamp, but you go a little bit further to the west and that feature sort of pooches south a little bit and that’s been a sandy ridge where gag seem to aggregate for spawning and we didn’t see the numbers there we have previously.  This is anecdotal.  We’re still viewing those tapes.

MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  Chris, you made one little short comment through your presentation and you indicated that as a result of Katrina you lost some SEAMAP data?  Did you lose the data?

DR. GLEDHILL:  Could you repeat that again?

MR. SIMPSON:  You made a little comment in the presentation and you said that for some years, I think prior to 2000, but in advance of the mid-1990s, that you lost some SEAMAP data from Katrina and was that what you said?

DR. GLEDHILL:  Yes, absolutely.  In 1992, 1993, and 1994, we were viewing things a little bit differently.  We just did a maximum count.  Every time a fish came in and left the field of view, that was counted and now we do this minimum count.  We have to go back and review those video tapes and those tapes from 1992, 1993, and 1994 were lost when the lab flooded.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Chris and Andy.  We appreciate it.  Next on our agenda is Status Report on Amendment 29.

MR. STU KENNEDY:  If you would, turn to Tab B-4.  That’s the summary.  The panel reviewed the final list of goals that they had for a grouper IFQ and then each member that was present listed their top six in priority order and we haven’t done anything with that yet, because we still have a few to come from a few other panel members.  When we do, we’ll develop the list in priority order.
The panel deliberated again over whether to split scamp into a deepwater and a shallow-water component.  There was a lot of discussion about it, but in the end, they decided to split, which was the same decision they had made before, that they would split it into shallow-water, other, and deepwater categories.

What that does, and that’s what the fourth and fifth paragraphs talk about, but what that actually does is scamp currently is counted against shallow-water until the shallow-water closes and then it goes to deepwater.

Deepwater quota has always closed before shallow-water and so therefore, everything has always been counted against the -- All of scamp has been counted against the shallow-water quota.  If you split this, the scamp amount that’s typically caught, into two component pieces, you move about 43,000 pounds out of the shallow-water quota and into the deepwater quota and that’s essentially the only change that it causes.

I’ll go through that if you need to know anymore, but the whole process of grouper IFQ is in discussion phases anyway and so there could be more discussion and it could change again and so it’s just FYI.

The next item that they discussed was qualifying criteria for a referendum.  The first thing we did was go through the red snapper referendum the way it originally occurred and discussed the proposals that are currently in the MSA, Magnuson-Stevens Act, reauthorization.

However, the panel at that point went ahead with this and they recommended that there be a referendum and that it be conducted even if the Magnuson-Stevens Act reauthorization doesn’t require a referendum, but that there still should be one and that the council should conduct that referendum.

They recommended that the qualifying poundage for such a referendum be based on the average of five years of logbook data between 1999 and 2004 and since that’s six years, each fisherman would have the ability to drop one of those six years.

They adopted a weighted vote with a minimum qualifying poundage of 1,000 pounds, on average, over the five qualifying years and a requirement that the fishermen have a valid, which is either, in this case, an active or a renewable permit with logbook records.

The last thing they did in that discussion was to say if the council would not allow a weighted vote and would require one vote for one person, that they would recommend that there be a minimum poundage of 4,000 pounds, on the average, over the five years for someone to qualify to vote in that referendum.

They had intended to continue the discussion onto initial allocation qualifying criteria and that’s what they’ll take up at the next meeting.  They’ll continue that discussion.  The panel then discussed a lot of issues related to errors in logbooks, with the fear being if there are a lot of errors in the logbooks, such as misreporting gag grouper as black grouper, that the allocations, when they finally were put in place, would be wrong.

They wanted to start the process of trying to fix, if they could, logbook records if they believed that they were wrong, if the fishermen believed they were wrong, and if there was some way to verify what those changes were and whether they were valid changes or not.

What they asked for was for representatives from the Southeast Fisheries Science Center who deal in logbooks, from the State of Florida, the Florida Marine Fisheries trip tickets and from permits, to be at the next meeting to discuss how they might go about doing or making changes, how an individual fisherman would go about making changes.

They asked that the council send out a letter to all reef fish permit holders recommending that they get their records and verify that indeed those records make sense and are correct as far as they’re concerned and if they find errors in them, to go about trying to fix them and how that might happen.  The last item was that they set the next meeting for next week, which is August 22nd through 24th, and that concludes the summary.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Stu.  Have you arranged for those people that they asked to be there, somebody from the trip ticket program and the logbook program, to attend?

MR. KENNEDY:  We have done that, yes.  They will be there.

MR. DAUGHDRILL:  My question is about the logbooks, too.  Is it a federal logbook or does each state have a logbook and is it user friendly, the reason for all the problems with the logbook?

MR. KENNEDY:  I can’t speak to the user friendly.  You would have to ask some others that use them on a routine basis.  The states don’t have logbooks.  The states have -- Those who have something have a trip ticket.

Essentially, it fits in between the sale from the fisherman to the dealer and that’s when that record is recorded.  National Marine Fisheries Service has a logbook, which is strictly coming from the fishermen.  They’re two different sets of information and the panel spent some time trying to decide whether the trip tickets could be used to verify logbooks and that’s one of the things they hope may happen.

For this process, it will be logbooks that will be the final record for any kind of a grouper IFQ, but they were hoping that they can use trip tickets from the various states and other forms of information to verify if they think there are changes that need to be made.

MR. PHILIP HORN:  In reference to the federal logbook, one of the problems is the Southeastern Fisheries Science Center I think is where they’re accumulated and they consistently lose them.

You’re required to submit a logbook form for each trip.  If you make five, six, ten trips in a particular month and you won’t find out that your logbooks have been lost until you apply for your renewal of your permit.

If you have one logbook form that was accounted for, then you can get your permit, but in fact, they may have lost four or five other logbook records and you won’t know that until the information comes out as to how much stuff you’re going to get.

Ever since the permitting system came into effect, my company virtually has had no permit renewed without having to go back and redo logbooks that they lost and so they consistently lose them.  I don’t know why, whether they’re recorded under something else or they don’t get them or what the deal is, but you don’t know they don’t get them until you can’t renew your permit and that’s the only time you find out.

The logbook program is difficult to use for landings records.  or someone like me, we’ve lost everything we’ve ever had, because we’ve had three or four hurricanes and we just have to depend on what they come up with, but for folks that have got all their records and stuff, they’re going to have to go through their own records to find out how far off they are from logbook forms and so it’s going to be a nightmare.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Phil, are you eventually able to reconcile those differences or still differences remain sometimes?

MR. HORN:  All they want to know is did you submit a logbook.  If I submit one form, then I’m covered for my permit renewal and so they don’t know how many I’ve -- For instance, recently I had two permits I had to renew.  

All the logbooks for these two particular permits are submitted at the same time.  One permit was renewed, because the logbooks were covered.   The other one was rejected because they said we didn’t get the logbooks and they were sent at the same time.  It’s just really a difficult thing.  I don’t know what the problem is, but it can be a nightmare.

MR. CORKY PERRET:  We’ve had this discussion at least two or three times and it doesn’t seem to be getting resolved and it’s not really the time or place to really get into it, but I would suggest Mr. Swingle -- We need to have a better system and Dr. Crabtree and Mr. Swingle and staff and the proper people at the Center -- Why don’t we try and get them to sit down and work with the industry to get this thing resolved?

I know we’ve had this discussion three or four times and I don’t know, but from what Mr. Horn says, it doesn’t seem to be getting any better, but I would hope somebody from the Center could come and give us a report as to why quote, unquote, they’re losing forms or the forms are not getting in or whatever the problem is so that we can get a better data system.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Maybe we can play off the report that we get next week, because somebody from the Center is supposed to be there so that they can talk to them and maybe we can play off of that at the next meeting or some point after that in order to get a report from the Science Center or achieve some reconciliation of this problem.

MR. HARLON PEARCE:  I’m a new member here, but this is a pretty important point that Philip is making.  All of our livelihoods as a fisherman or as a commercial dealer are based on our ability to report or not report and it becomes very scary when you depend upon people like people that work for us, that work for the government, that don’t have -- They don’t really care sometimes about what’s going on.

There needs to be a way to receive confirmations, like a confirmation that they received this particular report from you, whether it be faxed or emailed or whatever, so that we can put that into our records and that simple confirmation should be enough.

In Louisiana, I’ve got to call in every time I buy redfish and it scares me, because I worry about the fact if the person on the other end of that phone really took my information down right and so at some level, both state and federal, we’ve got to look at a way to, because all these guys livelihoods depend on this now, a way to guarantee that what they sent in was received and received correctly.  Just a simple confirmation form or something that comes back to you would work.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Do you get a self-addressed envelope to put these in or -- You do get a self-addressed envelope?  You know they’re going to the right spot.  

MR. PEARCE:  In the case of Louisiana, we call things in, but in the federal, you get a self-addressed envelope.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Further questions about the grouper IFQ panel?  Hearing none, thank you, Stu.  The next item of business then, we get into our SEDAR reports.  The first one is going to be SEDAR-9, which was greater amberjack, vermilion snapper, and gray triggerfish and Steve, are you going to walk us through the SSC and Reef Fish AP recommendations?
MR. ATRAN:  I was going to do it if Walter Keithly hadn’t shown up and, Walter, do you want to do it or do you want me to do it?  Okay.  Walter Keithly, the Chairman of our SSC, is in the audience in case I miss anything and he wants to fill it in.

We held the SSC meeting last week in Tampa.  You just got the handout today because we only had just the weekend to turn this over and so you should have a handout that’s marked Tab B, Number 5a and 6d.

We covered a few different items and so I’m not going to go through this chronologically.  Since we’re covering SEDAR-9, which was the stock assessments for greater amberjack, vermilion snapper, and gray triggerfish, I’ll cover those now and then cover gag at the appropriate time on the agenda.

There’s also some other business items in the report that I’m not going to go over verbally, but I would suggest that you read, because they do have some suggestions about how the SSC and the SEDAR process might be improved.

As far as the assessments, I’ll begin with the vermilion snapper assessment, which is covered on page 2 and 3 of the SSC Summary Report.  The SSC did discuss the fact that in the assessment -- We’re very concerned about discard mortality rates these days and we try to make sure that we incorporate them into the assessment, but in the vermilion snapper assessment, discard mortality rates from the directed fishery were not included in the model.

The discard mortality rates from shrimp trawl bycatch were.  It was explained to us by the Southeast Science Center people that there was a lot of uncertainty regarding these discard mortality rates from the directed fishery and in any event, they were very small.  I think they were single percentage digits, in most cases, for most of the sectors and so they felt that it would be better to leave them out than to include them for purposes of the assessment.

The assessment did conclude that the stock is neither overfished nor undergoing overfishing, but it was also pointed out that without this discard mortality, even if it’s only a small amount, the assessment results are probably slightly overestimating the status of the stock.

Before deciding whether or not to accept the SEDAR report as the best available scientific information, by unanimous vote the SSC requested that the Southeast Center conduct a sensitivity run of the model where they did include the discard mortality rates from the directed fishery for vermilion snapper.

If those sensitivity runs do not change the apparent status of the stock relative to the overfishing and overfished benchmarks, then the SSC will accept the vermilion snapper assessment and the accompanying review panel reports as the best available scientific information.

As far as any specific management recommendations, the SSC did note that we just recently implemented some new regulatory measures in response to the rebuilding plan that was implemented after vermilion snapper were declared overfished.  The rebuilding program was just implemented last year, in 2005.

Since the assessment only went through 2004, we don’t have any information on the impacts of those new regulations yet.  With that in mind, plus the fact that the current assessment concluded that the stock is neither overfished nor undergoing overfishing, but that there has been a downward trend in biomass over time, initially the motion was made to take a precautionary approach to managing vermilion snapper, regardless of the assessment results.

After some additional discussion, the SSC ended up with a motion that they approved with one nay recommending that if the sensitivity runs do not change the apparent status of the stock relative to benchmarks that the ABC, the acceptable biological catch, should be set at a yield no greater than the optimum yield level, which is defined as the yield at 75 percent of FMSY.

They’re recommending that since the stock appears to be above our BMSY level, which would be our target if we were overfished and had a rebuilding plan, that we go ahead and manage them to achieve a 75 FMSY.

I do believe we’ve requested some yield streams from the Science Center to find out exactly what that would mean in terms of how many pounds per year could be caught.  For the sensitivity run and the additional yield streams, we’ve asked the Science Center to get that information to us by early October so that the SSC could review it again and we could have some information in time for the November council meeting.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Before we leave vermilion snapper, are there questions or comments from anyone?

MS. BOBBI WALKER:  Steve, did I understand you to say that the discards were not included and so that this stock assessment may be more optimistic than reality?

MR. ATRAN:  Yes.  However, the estimates of the discard mortality rates for the directed fishery were very small levels of discard mortality and there was a high degree of uncertainty on the part of the assessment panel for them and so they chose to leave them out.  The shrimp trawl discard mortality rates were included.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Other questions?  Should we get the AP recommendations now on vermilion or do you want to go all the way through?

MR. KENNEDY:  I’ll do the AP.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  I would like to take them species-by-species.  Is that all right with everybody?  Stu will go ahead and tell us what the Reef Fish AP said about vermilion snapper.

MR. KENNEDY:  We’ll have to bounce back and forth between two documents.  In this case, you’re looking for document Tab B, Number 5b and Number 6e.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Does everyone have those?  Does anyone not have them?  All right.  Go ahead, Stu.

MR. KENNEDY:  The second page -- These are short, because we didn’t have much time from the time that we had the panel meeting, which was last week, and then to produce a summary. 

For vermilion, the Reef Fish AP felt that this assessment better represents the status of vermilion snapper than the previous assessment, which is 2001.  I think that they also felt that there were some indications that things had improved over recent times with vermilion, even over and above what the current situation is, and felt that the decisions that were made based on that previous assessment and the management options that were put in place were not correct.

In Other Business under the Reef Fish AP, which is on page 3, they passed a motion seven to one to request the council to rescind all the fishing regulations contained in Amendment 23 and that includes an eleven-inch minimum size, a change from ten to eleven, a five-week closure on the commercial fishery, and a ten fish bag limit within the twenty fish aggregate.  Vermilion was always in the twenty fish aggregate, but there wasn’t a separate bag limit for that species.  That basically concludes that one.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  I was not at the AP meeting.  I was at the SSC meeting and I recall that they concluded that even though vermilion were overfished, there were four continuous years of increasing fishing mortality on them and so they suggested being a little bit cautious, until such time as we get that new analysis from National Marine Fisheries Service.

No action is appropriate at this point, is it, until we get something new from the Southeast Science Center?  I don’t think any action is appropriate until we get something from the Science Center.  Does anybody want to do anything on this at this point?  

I suggest we wait and see what the sensitivity analyses say in regard to the use of zero bycatch mortality.  Hearing nothing, I don’t think there’s anything more to do on vermilion snapper on this point, but I guess we’ll get a report at the next meeting.  Would that be the plan, Steve?

MR. ATRAN:  That’s my understanding.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  We’ll move on in SEDAR-9 to greater amberjack or to gray triggerfish?

MR. ATRAN:  On the SSC report, we’ve got gray triggerfish coming next.  I’m skipping over gag for now and it’s very short.  This is either the second or third time there’s been an attempt to do a gray triggerfish stock assessment and as with the previous times, there’s been a very limited amount of information and the SSC did note that the review panel did not make any determination whether the triggerfish stock was overfished, due to sensitivity of the analysis to the stock recruit relationship.

There was a little bit of a questioning of whether or not that really was appropriate.  Some of the SSC members felt that we always have a lot of variability in the stock recruit relationship and they didn’t think that this particular assessment was any better or any worse than any of the others.

However, be that as it may, they did note that there was no biomass determination.  They did note that the review panel concluded that overfishing is occurring and most of the SSC did endorse a reduction in the fishing mortality rate to the overfishing threshold or lower.

There was one member who felt that there should be a socioeconomic analysis of the impact of that measure before any reduction was made.

They only made two motions on gray triggerfish and they will always try to vote on whether or not they accept the scientific information as the best available scientific information and by unanimous vote, they did accept the triggerfish stock assessment and the review panel report as the best available scientific information.

Then, by a vote of nine to one, the SSC recommended that the gray triggerfish fishing mortality rate be reduced from the current mortality rate, which means the rate in 2004, to the overfishing threshold of F 30 percent SPR and I gave you those exact numbers in parentheses in the motion, from F equals 0.435 to F equals 0.269.

In the advisory report and I don’t know if you have it or not.  I assumed when I writing this that it was going to be included in the briefing book, but I don’t know if it’s there.  The advisory report does contain some yield streams for a fishing mortality rate of 75 percent of F 30 percent SPR as well as F as 30 percent SPR itself.

If you were to look at those yield streams for 2007, those would result in a yield of 565,000 pounds for fishing at F 30 percent SPR and 432,000 for fishing at FOY and that would be a low point, which then would increase as the stock increases in abundance.

By comparison, the most recent year -- In 2007, if the fishing mortality rate were kept at its current level, the expected yield would be about 859,000 pounds and so what we would be talking about is a reduction in yield of either 34 percent if we go with the F 30 percent SPR level or a reduction of about 50 percent if we were to go with the OY level.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Are there questions for Steve?  I guess the next -- Before I say anything, Stu, you go ahead.

MR. KENNEDY:  The Reef Fish Advisory Panel did not accept that gray triggerfish is undergoing overfishing based on their observations on the water.  They believe that there are difficulties collecting good effort data for triggerfish and that that species shifts out of being targeted when red snapper changes so that the data collection problems may have caused a lot of this.
Incidentally, that kind of a discussion occurred with vermilion, too, back when vermilion was being discussed the first time in the first assessment, that vermilion was a secondary species to red snapper and not necessarily -- The data that were being collected and particularly the effort information and so forth were not indicative of what was actually happening to the stock.

They talked about hook sizes being much smaller than what was used for most other species so that just because a trip targeted reef fish doesn’t necessarily mean that they could have caught triggerfish.
You have to read the whole report, but one of their major complaints about some of the processes, particularly the more recent downturns and the impact that that had on the assessments was that over the last couple of years hurricanes and fuel prices have reduced recent effort levels and have not been factored into the assessments.

They felt that that needed to be done before they could determine or before they could have any input into what the reductions might be, if any were needed.  In this particular case, they didn’t think that it was in trouble at all and that concludes my report.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  The scientific status of gray triggerfish, it is overfished, is that correct?  It depends on which criteria you use, whether you’re using an MSY criteria or an SPR criteria?

MR. ATRAN:  No, there’s no determination of whether it was overfished, but the SEDAR panel felt that overfishing is occurring.

MS. MORRIS:   For those of you who attended this SEDAR process, were the contingencies that are coming from the Reef Fish AP discussed in the data workshop and the assessment workshop and decided?  Did these discussions take place and the SEDAR process incorporated those considerations in coming to its scientific conclusion?

MR. KENNEDY:  They did discuss a lot of the problems, hurricanes and fuel prices and all those kinds of things, in the process of reviewing this SEDAR-9 stock assessment and I’m assuming the same for gag grouper.

The difficulty, I think, is how they use it and I don’t know how they could actually put them in.  They didn’t really change much for those most recent years.  However, that discussion took place and I’m at a loss as to how you would actually do that, although the discussion has been, at least in the Reef Fish AP, that that’s a flaw in projections and not necessarily the status of the stock, but the projections that occur from this point on.

MR. PERRET:  I’m not on your committee, but at our last meeting, there was some discussion -- It’s a different species, but my point is going to be towards the gray triggerfish.  

There was discussion about reduced effort in the red snapper fishery and Dr. Shipp and I, among others, discussed that and I think Dr. Crabtree came back and it’s in the document that only 10.5 percent of the landings of recreational snapper are off of Mississippi and Louisiana.  Alabama, I think, is 37 or 38 percent and so on.  

Gray triggerfish, where are most of the fish taken?  The reason I ask this is for the recent Grand Isle Tarpon Rodeo, the complaints I got were the fishermen couldn’t get to the bottom because there’s so many triggerfish around taking the bait as you’re trying to get down.  What part of the Gulf is the gray triggerfish in problem and where are the most landings coming from?

MR. KENNEDY:  Most of the landings are coming from the recreational fishery and the private recreational side of it, but part of the Gulf, I’m not certain.  My understanding would be the northern portion of the Gulf, although they occur all the way down through the Florida Panhandle, but I’m not certain about that.  I think you would have to ask the fishermen that.

DR. SHIPP:  There’s no doubt the preponderance of gray snapper are taken from the north central Gulf.  You’re right that they occur all the way down, but that’s where they’re dominant.  Walter Ingram did his PhD dissertation on it and pretty much verified that.

MR. PERRET:  Again, I just don’t know where the problem is.  From what I hear about -- Again, this is just talking to fishermen in the northern Gulf, it’s just a preponderance of fish and they take the bait when they’re trying to get down to fish for snapper.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Did this data include Walter Ingram’s data? Did this analysis include his data?  I presume that it did.

MR. KENNEDY:  It did.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Corky, I’m thumbing through the report here trying to get an answer for you.  I’ve seen commercial landings, but not total landings yet.

MS. WALKER:  Stu, help me remember the conversation that we talked about on catch per unit of effort on triggerfish.  I think they used any reef fish trip that was made in the EEZ and that’s where they came about on what the catch per unit of effort was and I think that we talked about fishing methods had changed and circle hooks don’t catch triggerfish very well and bait and that sort of thing.  Can you help the committee understand again how they measure that catch per unit of effort on the triggerfish?

MR. KENNEDY:  My understanding for trips, when you’re talking about a catch per unit of effort, is that they use a system that includes all those trips that the fishermen say they targeted triggerfish, those that caught triggerfish, and those trips that based on the species composition that was caught on that trip, a reef fish complex for instance, could have caught or were in the same habitat or location.

I would have to go look up the actual document for the methodology for how that was done, but they include all of those trips when they’re looking at the base number of trips, the effort side versus how many were caught.

The discussion that the Reef Fish AP had was that there are enough dissimilarity between the way you would catch triggerfish versus the way you would catch other species in the reef fish complex and that that wouldn’t necessarily be true.  That was one of the major comments that they talked.

Hook sizes are different and that sort of thing and so it may not be the case that a trip that targeted reef fish and caught reef fish in the same areas that they could have caught the gray triggerfish would necessarily have caught them.

I don’t know what implication that has for the assessment though, because I don’t know how many of those trips got put in that analysis that didn’t catch triggerfish and came only because of the methodology and not because a person either said they targeted or actually caught and that’s where I don’t know what that difference would be.  Does that help or not?

MS. WALKER:  Yes, it does, but how can we get the information to know how many trips that the catch per unit of effort was measured for that didn’t target triggerfish or did not harvest triggerfish?  I think that would make -- To me, it skews the CPUE.

MR. KENNEDY:  That’s essentially what the Reef Fish AP said, that they felt that that process -- I don’t remember that actually coming up in the data workshop though.  To tell you honestly, I was there and I don’t remember discussion of whether indeed the hook size and other things that could have skewed that potential CPUE index was considered.

If you look in SEDAR-9 gray triggerfish, all of the CPUE indices go up and continue up, not like some of the other ones where there’s this recent downturn.  The model was not necessarily driven by the catch per unit effort and I don’t know what did drive it.

If you’re looking for -- If that’s true, and it seems to make sense, it may not have had a big impact on the end result and that would be something to look at and we could ask the Southeast Center to look at, if they had pulled those out would it make a difference and I don’t know for sure, but that’s what we would have to do to try to tease that piece of it out.

MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Chairman, are you ready for recommendations about gray triggerfish?

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  I was going to read from the advisory report real quick, if you don’t mind.  I did pull out the advisory report that the review panel prepares at the completion of their review and looking at Declarations of Stock Status, the first bullet says the stock is experiencing overfishing.

According to the existing F 30 percent SPR maximum fishing mortality threshold, current fishing mortality rates are 60 percent too high.  It goes on, but then on the next bullet it says, as Steve said, the review workshop cannot come to a conclusion whether the stock is overfished or not, although it appears to be approaching an overfished condition.  I wanted to get that on the record.

MS. MORRIS:  It sounds like both the SSC -- It sounds like the SEDAR review on triggerfish and the SSC is supporting it, concluded that overfishing is taking place and we need to address this problem.  It seems like that has to be our recommendation.

As we move forward on addressing this problem, we should ask for the clarification that Stu was just articulating regarding -- Could you say it again?  Is it regarding CPUE or is it regarding hook size or what’s the clarification we’re looking for?

MR. KENNEDY:  Hook size would be the reason for it, but the real issue is how the CPUE indices were developed and if there’s a chance that there are too many fishing trips identified as potential gray triggerfish trips that really weren’t, or potentially were not.  That’s the question that we would have.

MS. MORRIS:  My suggestion is that the committee should recommend to full council that we begin whatever action we need to take to address the overfishing for gray triggerfish at the same time that we make these inquiries to the Southeastern Science Center regarding CPUE and whether they included trips in the analysis that weren’t really gray triggerfish trips.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Is that a motion?  Would you repeat it again?

MS. MORRIS:  My motion is that the committee recommends to full council that we begin the process of an amendment to address overfishing in gray triggerfish and at the same time, ask the Science Center respond to questions about how CPUE was used in the assessment and whether there’s a chance that some of the trips assumed to be targeting gray triggerfish were not really targeting gray triggerfish.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Does that look correct, Julie?  Do we have a second for that?  Second by Dr. Crabtree.  The motion then is to recommend to the council to begin the process of an amendment to address overfishing in gray triggerfish and have the Science Center respond to questions about how CPUE was used in the assessment and whether there is a chance that some of the trips assumed to be targeting gray triggerfish were actually not.  Is there discussion?  
MR. PERRET:  I compliment Ms. Morris on trying to at least address what may be a problem, but are we not putting the amendment process before getting the Science Center’s response to the CPUE information?

If the requested effort information comes back relative to targeted versus non-targeted trips for triggerfish, we may not need to start an amendment process and so all I’m saying is would it not be best to get the effort and the trip information first and then if we have to go to the amendment process, we do that after.

MR. RIECHERS:  Corky, the only thing I can add to that -- I really think we almost, given our current timetables and the way we -- We have cut down our meetings one per year, though I really don’t think that’s the real hindrance here, but we were given notification prior to the last meeting -- We sent this to our SSC knowing we were going to skip a meeting and it has to come back to us.

In order for us to get an amendment far enough down the road, we almost have to start the process today, because our SSC has recognized that they believe there’s overfishing going on and if we don’t already -- 

I think this is an important question and it may change the results of how much we have to do, but I think we still have to go ahead and start having staff work on the appropriate options and at least some of the discussion so that at the next meeting we’ll have some of that in front of us to review.  Otherwise, we run out of time and, Roy, if you want to kind of add to that.

DR. CRABTREE:  I agree with Robin.  Remember, this has been through an extensive review already, three SEDAR workshops and the SSC.  The Act does require that the council put together a plan to address overfishing within one year and I would expect that there would be a letter coming notifying the council fairly soon in terms of the results of these assessments and starting the time frame for doing that.  In my view, the best move is to start moving forward with them.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Are we ready to vote on this issue?  Is there any further discussion?  Does anybody want to oppose this motion?  Hearing none, the motion is approved.  

The chair would like to take a moment and welcome Columbus Brown to the meeting.  Columbus, we haven’t seen you in ages and so welcome back.  Then, let’s go ahead and do greater amberjack and then after we’re through with that, we can take a break.

MR. ATRAN:  Greater amberjack were previously declared overfished.  They were on a rebuilding program that began in the year 2003 and could conceivably go to 2012, but it was originally projected that with the regulations in place the stock would rebuild to its BMSY level by 2007.
That is not happening and the SSC noted that since the rebuilding program has been in place, which has only been a couple of years, the actual harvest has consistently been exceeding the TAC of 2.9 million pounds.

They also saw that there were some inconsistencies in the stock status, because of some inconsistencies in the indices of relative abundance.  I’m not sure, but I think one of them was going up and the others were going down.  I don’t recall the exact inconsistency.

Given this, the SSC felt that rather than implement a new rebuilding plan, the council should work with NMFS to find ways to enforce the 2.9 million pound TAC.  First of all, they voted unanimously to accept the amberjack stock assessment as the best available scientific information.

Then they voted nine to one to recommend that the council establish a hard TAC of 2.9 million pounds for the greater amberjack and that is a hard TAC on both the recreational and commercial fisheries combined and there was some discussion about how to do that.

The original suggestion was that first to perhaps allocate the TAC according to the allocation that is described in Reef Fish Amendment 1.  One problem with that is that the fishery has changed considerably over time.  The allocation defined in Reef Fish Amendment 1, which is based upon the years 1979 to 1987, were 14 percent commercial and 86 percent recreational.

In more recent years, the commercial fishery has been accounting for more than 40 percent of the catch and so forcing the fishery back to the allocation from the 1980s would have a considerable disruption in at least one of the fisheries.

Another suggestion was to use the allocations what we used in the stock assessment for weighting the various sectors in order to account for the different indices of CPUE and those weighting factors came out to 57 percent recreational and 43 percent commercial.  That would represent the most recent eight years average catches.

Then a third suggestion was not to try to allocate the resource, but work through a combination of monitoring, to the extent possible, plus projections, where necessary, and close both the commercial and recreational when the entire 2.9 million pounds is projected to be reached.  Beyond that, the SSC didn’t have any suggestions on how to implement a hard TAC on the entire fishery.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Questions for Steve?  Hearing no questions, we’ll get the Advisory Panel report.

MR. KENNEDY:  The Reef Fish Advisory Panel consensus was that the greater amberjack stocks were not as plentiful as they used to be and that the results of the model used, which was an ASPIC surplus production model, seemed to fairly represent the change in stock condition.

However, the panel had -- Unfortunately, they started with amberjack and so a lot of the discussion occurred in amberjack and then passed down to the other species, but they questioned, in this case, the recent downturn in the abundance and the increases in F for the last couple of years.

They knew the stock was rebuilding.  They believed that those graphs that you’ll see in the SEDAR-9 greater amberjack document were reasonable up until the last few years.  They felt there were regional differences in abundance.  

There was discussion of localized depletion.  For instance, the southern offshore stock being plentiful and the near-shore stock, particularly where the recreational fishery fishes around Sarasota, to be considerably less than it used to be and so there were differences in what the population looked like in various parts of the Gulf.

Additionally, they discussed the difficulties with MRFSS sampling and the fact that they believe there are fewer offshore fishing trips, due to fuel prices, and that these kind of things could be skewing the indices and, again, they’re talking about CPUE indices and so this is very similar to what they talked about for gray triggerfish, over the past couple of years.

They questioned the need for a 40 percent reduction.  I think most of the panel members felt that that was too draconian and that the population was rebuilding and probably was continuing to rebuild even though it’s still overfished.

They continued with the discussion of recent hurricanes and increased fuel prices had reduced recreational effort and that that portion of the analyses, the projections primarily, had not been included when the projections were made for the SEDAR-9 review workshop and that basically ends the discussion of greater amberjack.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Questions for Stu?

MS. MORRIS:  Are we in trouble with amberjack because we’re exceeding the quota every year or that the quota we set is too high?

MR. KENNEDY:  The assessment would tell you that the quota is too high and that in order to rebuild it, it needs to be reduced down somewhere near the 2.9 or whatever it is.  I would have to go back and figure out exactly what that number might be.

We’ll do that if you decide to move forward with a plan.  From the AP’s perspective, I think they believe that the population is rebuilding.  They accept that the stock is not rebuilt yet, but that it is rebuilding even under those particular conditions and therefore, they believe that although some change may be necessary, it isn’t as draconian as 40 percent.
CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  This is the assessment where the indices were conflicting.  When you looked at headboat and longline, they both were continuing up and when you looked at MRFSS and commercial hook and line, they were going down.

MR. KENNEDY:  All of the indices in SEDAR-9 followed the trend of once the regulations were put in place in the mid to late 1990s that the CPUE indices started to turn upward and they were actually showing improvement. 

It was only in the last couple of years and in only two of the indices.  The two indices, however, represent the major portion of the fishery.  The MRFSS fishery represents something a little over 50 percent of the total harvest and the hand line fishery represents about 40 percent of the total harvest.

When the review panel made the decision to weight the indices based on catch, meaning the CPUE index that came from the largest portion of the catch had the most impact on the output of the assessment and that’s essentially what that kind of weighting meant, when they did that, it caused that stock to go down considerably.

It doesn’t mean that it was getting a whole lot better with un-weighted indices.  It still flattened out and it would still require, if you look at the assessment, some form of a reduction to continue the rebuilding process to 2012, but it wasn’t the same thing.  That’s where the differences came into play.

DR. CRABTREE:  As I recall, the amberjack rebuilding plan was a constant fishing mortality rate rebuilding plan where the TAC increased at three-year intervals.  It originally, for the first three years, was 2.9 million pounds.

There’s never been a quota for greater amberjack.  There’s no hard TAC and in fact, when the rebuilding plan was implemented, there were no implementing regulations.  We didn’t change management at that time.

What happened was the catches did exceed, at least in some more recent years, the 2.9.  The TAC was supposed to have gone up substantially in the fourth year and I don’t remember to what exactly, but --

MR. KENNEDY:  5.2 million.

DR. CRABTREE:  We didn’t change the management measures there, but what I’m getting from the recommendation now is we need to bring the TAC back down to no more than 2.9 and that’s consistent with recovering on time.

MR. KENNEDY:  I have not calculated the actual change, the requirement for the change, in harvest, in catch.  It’s about a 40 percent or between a 35 and 40 percent reduction in F and then I have to go back and figure out what that change would be, but it’s 35 or 30 or something like that.

DR. CRABTREE:  At any rate, we’re going to need to bring the fishing mortality rates down to a level that’s consistent with us achieving recovery by 2012 and one of the things we’re going to have to do is a better job of making sure that we don’t go over these catch levels when we set it, because I think that’s a real problem we’re having with a number of these stocks.  We get catch level recommendations, but then we’re not staying within them.

MR. ATRAN:  Looking at the advisory report under Projections, it appears the review panel did not have a lot of confidence in trying to project what would happen at various ABCs.  What they wrote is the draft projections are uncertain, depending upon the last year of catch rate data and how the catch rate series are weighted when fitting the model.

This uncertainty is so great that the future stock status cannot be forecast adequately.  Because of this uncertainty, it is recommended that an update assessment be conducted in the next few years to determine the most likely stock status trajectory and respond appropriately at that time.  Again, the SSC recommended that the 2.9 million pound TAC be maintained and that ways be found to enforce that TAC.

MR. KENNEDY:  There’s one piece to add to that that occurred after the review panel met and that was that the -- The review panel asked for an updated assessment.  One of the key pieces that go into that are going to be the CPUE indices and those two CPUE indices that were driving the model were updated through 2005.

As the review panel had recommended, those were the driving forces and they wanted to see what those new indices, what direction they were going.  If they were going to turn around and go back up, then they would have said probably no problem.  If they were continuing down, then the likelihood is that a problem exists.  Both of those indices are going down for the second year.  They have continued down for 2005.

MS. WALKER:  Dr. Crabtree, help me remember this.  I think in three years -- We averaged the first three years and the TAC was supposed to be, or the quota, 2.9 million.  Then we were supposed to go to 5.9 million, which we did not do, is that correct?
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know if it was 5.9 million.

MR. KENNEDY:  It was 5.2 and it was the average of the next three years, 2006 through 2008, I think it was.

MS. WALKER:  For the next three years, we’re supposed to go to 5.2 and last year it was 3.6 million that was harvested?

MR. KENNEDY:  I don’t have the totals in front of me and I don’t have my computer to look them up.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  I’ve got the report, but it would take a while to dig it out.

MS. WALKER:  Didn’t we estimate that the stock was going to be rebuilt early, by 2009 instead of 2012, based on this criteria?

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, I think the original projections showed that the stock could recover somewhere along 2009, but legally, it was a ten-year rebuilding plan and so the final year would be 2012, I believe.

MS. WALKER:  Then I would ask you, are we still within that rebuilding plan then, rebuilding by 2012?

DR. CRABTREE:  It sounds to me, from what I’m hearing, that reductions in fishing mortality are necessary to stay within that and we’re also overfishing, which is not allowed under any circumstances, whether you’re in a rebuilding plan or not.  The Act requires us to end the overfishing as soon as possible and so we would need to do that.

MS. WALKER:  All right, but we would have to end the overfishing and if we were to follow the plan as approved, the TAC would go up to 5.2 million in 2006 and if they only harvested three million in 2005, can’t that be handled?

DR. CRABTREE:  Remember that the rebuilding plan was based on fishing at approximately an average fishing mortality rate throughout the course of the rebuilding plan and so the increased catches that were allowed were predicated on increases in biomass.

For whatever reason, and it could be recruitment, to some extent, or it could be that we had quota overages, the assessment is not showing that the biomass increased to that extent and so we’ll have to make adjustments to account for that.

MS. MORRIS:  It seems like the SEDAR assessment and the SSC recognize that overfishing is taking place and they recommend that we need to -- Would it be a framework action?  We need to implement an action to restrain the harvest to 2.9 million pounds.

I would move that the committee recommend to full council that we develop an amendment to end overfishing in greater amberjack and restrain the TAC to 2.9 million pounds.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Julie, is that your motion?  Do we have a second for that?  Dr. Crabtree seconds.  Is there discussion?

MR. HORN:  Just out of a curiosity, if the plan calls for an increase in TAC next year -- If that’s in the plan, are you going to have to change the plan now?

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, we’re going to have to revise the rebuilding plan.

MR. HORN:  Then it seems to me like you would have to redo everything in terms of determining what kind of TAC you would have to have to achieve the 2012, where in fact you might could stay at three-point-something and not go up and hold that at some level.  Do we know that that would or would not happen?

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know about that, Phil.  I’m sure the report looks at alternative TACs and alternative projections.  The thing you have to remember is there’s the issue of recovering in the allotted time that’s left and there’s also the issue of ending the overfishing as soon as possible and we’re going to have to look at all of those as we decide how to amend the plan.

Right now, it seems to be they’re recommending 2.9 million pounds, but whether there’s some other TAC that may be more appropriate, we’ll have to determine as we develop the amendment.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Further discussion on the motion?
MS. WALKER:  Julie, I don’t object to the motion, but I do object to us putting in there a 2.9 million pound TAC.  Would you consider a friendly amendment to just recommend that we develop an amendment to end overfishing in greater amberjack and stop it there?

MS. MORRIS:  It seems like we have to restrain the TAC in order to end overfishing and we have both the SSC and the rigorous SEDAR assessment recommending a particular TAC of 2.9 million pounds.  We have a lot of science telling us that that’s where we should be and so I would like to keep it in the motion.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  It could be that it could be higher than that.  It could be a little higher without being at the 5.2.  Would you concede that that may not be exactly the right TAC?

MS. MORRIS:  Of course.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  There is some number that does belong there, but it may not be --

MS. MORRIS:  Bobbi, I would be happy to add a clause that said “or a scientifically appropriate TAC” to the end of the motion.
CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Dr. Crabtree, is that all right with you?  The seconder agrees to it.  Is there further discussion on the motion?  The motion is to recommend that we develop an amendment to end overfishing in greater amberjack to restrain the TAC to 2.9 million pounds or another scientifically appropriate TAC.  Is there any further discussion?  Hearing none, is there any objection to this motion?  Hearing none, the motion is approved.  Let’s take a ten-minute break and then we’ll start with gag grouper when we get back.

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Could we come back to order, please?  The first item back is gag grouper.  Clay Porch is here to give the presentation.  This is Clay Porch from the Southeast Fisheries Science Center and he’s going to do a presentation on SEDAR-10, gag grouper.
DR. CLAY PORCH:  What I’m going to try and do now is give you a brief synopsis of the assessment for gag grouper in the Gulf of Mexico and then I’ll go from the assessment results to what the implications are in terms of reference points and stock status.

The first thing I want to point out is the catch history and we went back to 1963 and reconstructed the commercial catches, recreational catches.  These are all in millions of pounds and we also estimated the number that are discarded and then later die.
You’ll see that the landings have increased in the recent years to on the order of about six to seven million pounds, but even more, you can see the tremendous number of dead discards, predominantly from the recreational fishery, obviously associated with the imposition of the size limits.

We have a situation where landings are increasing tremendously.  Dead discards are increasing tremendously and dead discards are as large, in terms of weight, as the total number of landings.  On the other hand, despite these catches increasing, when we look at our fishery dependent indices of abundance, we have them for the hand line fishery, logbooks, longline, the MRFSS estimates, and the headboat, what we can see is in the recent time period, and that’s what these circles zoom in on, the recent time period is showing catch per unit effort is increasing in all of these indices.

It’s increasing before that, but these two are disjunct like this because they actually cut the time series because there’s a number of things like bag limits and size limits that change in this period and so they broke the time series and treat them as separate indices of abundance, but the main point is you can see in the recent time period these indices are all showing increases and even a little bit before.

The first conclusion is one might suspect that there’s been a change in fishing practices and so the reason why they’re catching more fish is they’re just either getting better at catching them or targeting them more or what have you.

The problem with that idea is when we look at the fishery independent indices, which is this video survey, we also see that that is showing an increase and that increase is about the same magnitude as the fishery dependent catch per unit effort indices.
This one here is for basically I believe all gag grouper that come in the field of view and then there’s another index that was constructed just of the copper-belly males.  In that case, it’s a little less conclusive, but at least in the last few years there does seem to be an increase.  It seems to be more than just a shift in fishing practices.  It appears to be a real increase in abundance in the recent time period.

Now, we had some other changes in the data compared to what was done the last time and so I’m going to briefly go over that, because the implications of the present assessment are a little bit different from the one that was conducted in 2000 and 2001.

The first thing is -- I know this picture is hard to look at, but all you really need to do is focus on this kind of pink and lavender color here.  That’s the percentage of the catch that was characterized as age zero and age one in the assessment back in 2001.

If you look at the present case, the assessment in 2006, it appears for the same time period -- This starts in I think that’s 1986 and goes down to 2000.  If you look at that same period now, in the new dataset we don’t see hardly any age zero and age ones and that’s because we’ve learned a lot about how to age these animals and there’s -- It’s kind of a complicated process using an age/length key and then a stochastic method using a growth curve.

When we looked at the new revised age estimates and we fed those into the model, what ends up coming out is that you’ve shifted the age of the catch about two years.  In other words, fish now are categorized as two years older than they were before and that’s going to have a big impact on the assessment.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Before you go, is that change real or is that change just interpretative?

DR. PORCH:  It’s the same years.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  It’s the same set of fish, you’ve just aged them two different ways?

DR. PORCH:  Basically, these weren’t aged properly back in 2001 and that’s from the new information that we got.  We’ve learned how to age them better.  We weren’t aging them correctly.  We had a lot less information then.  

Since that time, because this only went I think until 1999, we have a lot more samples of fish where we have age/length pairs and with those increased samples, we are able to develop much better age/length keys and have partitioned the catch by age in a much different way than was done before.

We also developed new methodology, which we’ll be publishing shortly, for estimating a growth curve and in the early years, where we didn’t have enough data to make an age/length key and we aged them using a growth curve, the new method’s estimate of the growth curve gave age composition that was consistent with also what we learned about constructing age/length keys with the newer data and the larger sample size.

In other words, it’s really methodological improvements here have shown that these fish were actually older than what we were estimating back in 2001.

MS. WALKER:  I know on some species we’ve had problems with age/length because some would be aged two years old and the same size fish would actually end up being five years old.  Even with those additional samples, are you finding that the aging is pretty much across the board or have you got a lot of samples that the same size limit is actually showing different ages?
DR. PORCH:  You mean the same size fish could be -- That would be true in reality, right?  Not all fish that are a given length are exactly the same age, just like people.  You will have some natural variation there and so long as the age/length key accounts for that, that’s okay.  Is that what you’re getting at?

What we think is at least in this recent time period when you get past 1999 or so, that’s when we started really increasing the number of samples we were taking, the number of otoliths we were taking.  This area is probably fairly well determined. 

When you go back in time, we have a limited number of samples to work with and so that will never be all that precise, but the main thing I want you to take away is given the fact that sample sizes are much smaller back in this time period -- The number of length samples is large, but the number of age samples is small.

Even if you take that into account, it’s a fairly consistent difference.  You can see a large fraction of the catch back in 2001 was categorized as age one and zero and that’s no longer true now and so it’s a shift of about two years.

Both the Southeast Fisheries Science Center and the SEDAR working groups agreed that this was a more appropriate approach.  Like I said, it hinges on a lot of data that was collected since 1999, since this last assessment.  We learned.

A couple of other things, probably not quite as influential, but we have gotten more reproductive information and what that ends up doing is the female contribution to spawning biomass is shifted a little bit and it’s a green line right here. 

The triangles is the new curve and what it does is shift the peak a little bit to older ages, but then it has a little bit faster drop off, because we have a much larger fraction turning to male after age twelve.  Remember these fish turn from female to male.  That causes a little bit of difference.

Another thing that was done differently is instead of assuming the same natural mortality rate for all ages, we used some information in the literature published by Lorenzen and that shows basically -- It suggests that there should be a much higher natural mortality rate on small animals, which translates into a lower survival rate, as this graph shows.

In the end, we scaled it so that the cumulative effect is about the same as that constant M, but the key point here is the natural mortality rate on younger animals is much higher than what was assumed before.

MS. WALKER:  Clay, would you go back to that and tell me what the difference is?  I can’t see those numbers from here on the natural mortality.

DR. PORCH:  It’s actually written, in this case, in terms of a cumulative survival and this is comparing -- Say if you start with one animal or you could call it a thousand, but say one animal on a per recruit basis, what the expected survival rate is.

You can see they end up at the same place in the end, cumulative over the lifetime of an animal, but in the short term you have a much lower survival for the very young animals, which is generally considered much more realistic.

MS. WALKER:  From the last stock assessment, you increased the natural mortality of the species?

DR. PORCH:  Yes, the converse is you increase the natural mortality rate on the youngest animals and slightly decrease the natural mortality rate on the oldest animals.  Cumulatively, it’s the same and the basic estimate of M comes using a method that relates the maximum age to the natural mortality rate.  

They both give you the same cumulative natural mortality rate, but the new method ascribes a much greater mortality rate or lower survival to the young ages and a little bit higher to older ages so that they end up merging to the same place.  I realize this is a fairly abstract figure, but I hope it makes the point.

Those are the four major differences, the biggest being the age composition shift, change in the reproductive vector, change in the natural mortality rate, and the fourth being we actually modeled the release mortality of gag grouper by depth, since there’s --

We’ve all known that when you catch fish in deeper water they have a higher mortality rate, but we didn’t actually have measurements quantifying it.  This go around we did.  There were studies by Chris Koenig and others that show a very clear relationship.

We were able to take some information on the depth distribution on the catches and compute the number of discards and then the fraction that would die by depth.  That made a little bit of difference in our estimates of total mortality of discarded fish.

We used two different models this time to interpret all this data.  One is this model CASAL that you may have heard of and it’s a regular statistical catch at age model.  It just happens to be developed in New Zealand.  The analyst wanted to use that.
We did compare it with the VPA model that was used last time and we ran that as a continuity case and the SEDAR working group selected this CASAL model as the primary model upon which to base advice and that’s largely because, like a lot of statistical catch at age models, it’s more flexible and can handle -- It can better reflect things like low sample size in some years, whereas the VPA just assumes the catch at age is perfectly matched.

For technical reasons, when you have data that’s not very precise, one would tend to prefer a statistical catch at age model like CASAL, but like I said, we ran them both.  The main point I want to bring out here is that CASAL and the VPA gave very similar results when the same data were used.
Even though the assumptions are a little different, they gave similar results.  The biggest difference we had was between the 2001 and 2006 assessments and that was, as I mentioned before, primarily due to the improvements in the data, the major one being the catch at age is now shifted towards older animals, that two-year shift.

Just to briefly go over the results, these are the estimates of recruitment.  The model produces estimates back to 1963, but we really only have data that reflects information from 1980 or so and so these estimates here are regarded as particularly uncertain, because there’s not much data.  It’s just kind of a spin-up period.

What it does show you is the estimated recruitment was on the order of about a million-and-a-half animals during the early 1980s and then appears to have fluctuated a great deal, but still averaged somewhere on the order of three or a little bit more, three million fish.  It seems to have gone up since the 1990s.

If we look at the estimated trends in female spawning biomass, the estimate for 1963 is somewhere -- This is the actual estimate of female spawning biomass, this pink line.  

This would be total biomass in the population and so it starts up around fifty million pounds in 1963 and declines down to under twenty million pounds during the late 1970s and then starts creeping back up until its current level of estimated to be over forty million pounds.  This is that sharp increase indicated by the indices of abundance that I showed you earlier.

If you look at fishing mortality rate estimates, this is a point that is potentially confusing and so I want to go over this very carefully and if you have any questions, please interrupt.

If you read the advisory report, there’s terms “fishing mortality” and “fishing pressure” and sometimes they’re used interchangeably.  That’s just the way the CASAL model represents the fishing mortality rate and the way it does its calculations.

Fishing pressure and fishing mortality in the way that you are used to thinking about it aren’t exactly the same and this graph shows the extent that they’re different.  Here’s the pink line as the estimates of fishing pressure that appears in the advisory report and the line just above it with the diamonds, the dark blue line with the diamonds, is the fishing mortality rate on the most selected age class, which is the way we usually present it in these forms.

What you can see is the fishing mortality rate on the fully selected age class is somewhat above the estimate of fishing pressure that’s produced by CASAL and this is important when we start talking about reference points.

The SEDAR advisory report, as we’ll mention later, comes up with a particular number, F equals 0.3.  That’s an estimate of fishing pressure from 1980 to 2004, just the average over this time period.  The equivalent fishing mortality rate on the fully selected age class is 0.35, somewhat higher.

If you look in the more recent time period, 2001 to 2004, the fishing mortality rate is about 0.4 and the fishing pressure is about 0.33.  Just keep that in mind.  There’s a fishing pressure estimate and a fully selected and I’m generally going to talk about F in the way most people are used to thinking about it, the fishing mortality rate on the fully selected.

MS. WALKER:  Help me, Clay.  When we look at this diagram and we see fishing pressure is lower than F fully selected and F fully selected, did you say that was a specific age group that was harvested?  Can you explain that to me again?

DR. PORCH:  It’s the fishing mortality rate on the most vulnerable age group, because the fishing mortality rate varies by age.  The fraction of each age class that’s pulled out of the population due to fishing varies by age.  Some ages are more vulnerable to the gear than others.

MS. WALKER:  I have a second question then.  If fishing pressure is less than F fully selected, does that show an improved stock?

DR. PORCH:  No.  What fishing pressure is, it’s kind of an abstract way that New Zealanders like to express fishing mortality rate.  It’s actually based on something called a Pope’s approximation and I was trying to avoid that, because it’s just a technical difference, because they’re not exactly the same thing.  They’re not exactly comparable.

They index about the same thing.  They roughly index fishing effort and so you see they have the same trends, but they’re just off by a small fraction, but it doesn’t have any implications of whether anything is better or not.  Fishing pressure is just the name that the analysts and the SEDAR review workshop agreed on.  They just call it that.

The reason why I put it here is if you read the advisory report, that’s the F you’re going to see, but that’s not the fishing mortality rate in the usual sense that we discuss it here and so it’s just important to keep that in mind.

All this came about during the SEDAR workshop when we realized that’s the way the CASAL model puts out F, as a quote, unquote, fishing pressure.  The take-home point is this F is the one that we really want to pay attention to and it’s a little bit higher than the so-called fishing pressure estimate, because they’re not exactly the same thing.

Getting now into the SEDAR advisory report, they came up with some recommended reference points.  One of the points that they made, which in fact the SEDAR assessment workshop agreed with, is that there’s a high degree of uncertainty about the stock recruitment relationship, as there usually is, and they concluded that the estimates of --

Because there’s that uncertainty, there’s, of course, uncertainty in the estimates of the biomass-based benchmarks, like MSY, SSB at MSY, and, of course, the minimum stock size threshold, MSST.

Because of this, and this is a quote from the report, the MSY-based benchmarks in this assessment were not deemed useful for management.  What they came up with is they looked at the stock recruitment relationship and here’s a plot of it right here.  

This would be female spawning biomass and this is the number of recruits and it ranges from 1980 through 2003 and what they noticed is that recruitment didn’t seem to be very depressed until you got below twenty million pounds and then you see this cluster of points down here.

They developed kind of an ad hoc suggestion, which just says it doesn’t seem like there’s been a problem with recruitment as long as the biomass has been above twenty million pounds.  The times it’s been below twenty million pounds, we see some evidence that recruitment is being depressed.  They recommended the council consider twenty million pounds as a temporary minimum stock size threshold, MSST.  

In terms of fishing mortality reference points, they noted that the current fishing pressure estimate was 0.39.  Remember fishing pressure is less than fishing mortality and they basically felt that the estimate of F 30 percent that was provided wasn’t really consistent with the idea that the fishery had been operating at a level of about 0.3 for at least two decades and yet stock size was increasing.

The estimate for this F 30 percent in the report was 0.25 and so they didn’t see that as particularly realistic and so they advised that it would be prudent simply to reduce the fishing pressure -- 

They wrote it as fishing mortality and this is where the confusion comes in the report, fishing mortality below 0.3, but it really is consistent with their use of fishing pressure and so that report probably should be amended to say “pressure.”  The fishing mortality rate that compares with that would be 0.35.

If we looked at the results in terms of where the fishing mortality rate has been the last twenty years or so compared to what that reference point is -- The red line going across is F equals 0.35 and these are the estimates in the dark blue in terms of fishing mortality rate.  

Remember the pink are the fishing pressure, but right now, since we want to compare like with like, the red line across here is in terms of fishing mortality rate and so it would be on the order of 0.35.  What it shows you is that since about 1980 the stock has kind of bounced around and sometimes it’s above the line and sometimes it’s been below, which is what you would expect, since that’s what they based the reference point on, is the average for all those points.

MR. DEGRAAF ADAMS:  You’re going to have to help me out with how you calculate fishing pressure.  Is that just general effort?  Is that what you’re talking about?
DR. PORCH:  No, it would be hard for me to show you the direct comparison unless I derived the equations on a blackboard.  It’s just another way of representing a fishing mortality rate, which is why I wanted to rephrase everything in terms of the fishing mortality rate, which is what people here are used to looking at.

MR. ADAMS:  You’ve got fishing mortality up there shown as F and so we understand what fishing mortality and F is, but pressure, you’re going to have to explain to me what that is or how it differs in F.

MS. WALKER:  Clay, maybe you can just tell us how do we reduce fishing pressure from 0.35 to 0.30?  Maybe that will --

DR. PORCH:  There’s not a direct correlation between the two.  It has to do with the way the CASAL model makes it computations, using something known as Pope’s approximation, which essentially assumes that the fishing mortality occurs in the middle of an interval and instantaneously and it’s just a way of scaling that up and down.
Usually, if the fishing mortality rate isn’t too high, they come out to be pretty close.  The model estimation is still consistent, but it’s just the way they parameterize the fishing mortality rate.  It’s just a technical difference in the way that they wrote their code.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Can we just disregard fishing pressure?  Is it really necessary, Clay, for us to understand it?

DR. PORCH:  The only reason I put that up there is because the report is couched that way and that’s why I said it would probably be better if we rewrote a version of it that didn’t have that abstraction in it.

MR. ADAMS:  I don’t know how you can disregard it when the recommendation is to reduce pressure.

DR. PORCH:  Reducing pressure is essentially the same as reducing the fishing mortality rate.  They’re both ways of indexing the exact same thing.  If you were going to reduce fishing pressure to 0.3, that is exactly the same as reducing the fishing mortality rate to 0.35.  It’s just a scaling difference.

MS. MORRIS:  Clay, is the horizontal red line just the average of the points above and the points below the line for the period that the line appears?

DR. PORCH:  For 1980 on, yes.  It just shows that’s been fluctuating up and down, but they set the reference point based on those recent Fs and the reason they did that is they didn’t see a decline in recruitment over this time period and so they felt that it was reasonable, at least, that fishing mortality rate should not be above this line.

MR. ADAMS:  Maybe I’ll ask this to Roy Crabtree, but significant drops, it looks like, between 1980 and 1981 and then back up to 1982 and then back down, are there any regulatory changes that caused that or is that just the way the numbers came out?

DR. CRABTREE:  There weren’t any regulatory changes that I’m aware of back during that time frame and so I assume that just reflects drops due to recruitment or some other factor.

MR. ADAMS:  If we’ve got a straight line of the fishing mortality and we want to get back to that straight line, instead of seeing if it will go back like it has in years and maybe drop below it like it has in years, you’re suggesting that now we need regulatory changes to force it back down?

DR. PORCH:  Am I suggesting that?  At this point, what I’ve been discussing is just what’s in the advisory report and the advice was that the fishing mortality rate should not go -- I think it actually reads it should be below 0.3. 

That doesn’t mean it won’t go up and down just from fluctuations.  Management is never going to be perfect.  It’s hard to cap it below an exact level, but that would be the goal, is to get it down.  

It’s going up and down for a number of reasons.  Some can be things like the actual effort has changed and it can be changes in targeting, but this is just the effective fishing mortality rate on the stock.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Go ahead and continue, Clay.

DR. PORCH:  If we put this together, this would be the control rule that’s been advocated by the SEDAR review workshop.  As I said, it’s an ad hoc control rule, based on just looking at the data, and this point here would be 1980.

This would be the fishing mortality rate over the F reference point, which in this case would be 0.35, and this would be the spawning stock biomass over the MSST, which in this case would be twenty million pounds.

It says that during the 1980s by this definition this stock was overfished and not necessarily undergoing overfishing.  In some years, yes, but then it was just going up and down.  Then after that, from the 1990s on, it’s been gradually getting better and better relative to this MST point.  It would not be now classified as overfished, although you might classify it as overfishing, because it is above this line in the recent time period.  Does that make sense?  Okay.
There are some problems with this ad hoc approach and I want to discuss it from the context of the National Standard Guidelines.  Now, I’m not an attorney, but it seems to me that a couple of aspects of the ad hoc rule might not be appropriate.

First of all, we have to remember that the MFMT, the maximum fishing mortality threshold, is supposed to represent a level of F that allows the stock to achieve MSY or some proxy thereof and the MSST, the minimum stock size threshold, was intended to represent the lowest level of biomass that one would expect if you were fishing at MFMT, just because there’s natural fluctuations in abundance, whether it’s recruitment or the natural mortality rate.

The idea was if the fishery was actually operating at an optimal level, there may be times where the stock, just through random processes, goes below this spawning biomass associated with that level.  You don’t want to have to reenact a rebuilding plan every time it’s just some little random variation.

That was the purpose behind defining this MSST, but the idea is that you are ultimately trying to achieve some optimal level.  The problem that comes on is what do we do when we don’t know what the spawner recruit relationship is, if it’s not well defined, which is obviously a common occurrence?

What is the optimal level of spawning biomass?  What’s the spawning biomass at MSY?  Now, some of you may recall the RFSAP, the reef fish stock assessment panel, back in 2001 or 2002 suggested a control rule that was essentially the MFMT would be the fishing mortality rate at the maximum yield per recruit.
Then the MSST would essentially be that little formula of one minus the natural mortality rate times the spawning biomass associated with Fmax, although they mentioned several times in the report that, of course, this is not as well determined.

The general principle is FMSY, the fishing mortality rate at MSY, simply on a yield per recruit basis is not going to be bigger than the fishing mortality rate that achieves the maximum yield per recruit and so this would be kind of a limit of what you might expect the fishing mortality rate at MSY to be, Fmax.

They also noted that the estimates of recruitment are best after 1980, because that’s when we really actually have any data that has bearing on recruitment.  When you go prior to that, we don’t have any indices of abundance and we don’t have any real samples of age composition and so we have no signal to determine what recruitment did back prior to that time period.

What is often done is you would assume -- You would set your fishing mortality benchmark, you MFMT, at something like Fmax or maybe F 30 percent, the generic FMP, and then to compute the MSST, minimum stock size threshold, you would just assume some average level of recruitment equal to the average of the recent years.

The idea there is those are the best estimates and at least in the short term, those are probably the most likely scenario for what recruitment actually will be.  We have a few variations on that, as you might recall the two-line models and such, which at least admit the possibility that if you got a very low spawning biomass that it would collapse.

Essentially, it’s the same as assuming recruitment will be equal to the mean over the recent time period, the mean of the actual observed estimates, and if you take that, it’s just MSY is the yield per recruit times the average recruitment and that gives you your MSY estimate.  You can do some other calculations and get the spawning biomass associated with MSY and then set MSST equal to one times the natural mortality rate times the spawning biomass at MSY.

Those, I think, most of you have seen enough, those estimates and calculations.  We all know what I’m talking about here, right?  Okay.

Now the SEDAR review workshop ad hoc control rule just set F equals 0.35 and MSST equals twenty million pounds based on the concept that in that range of values they haven’t seen recruitment decline.

They recommended as a temporary definition, and it’s not really intended to represent any kind of optimal state, and so instead it’s just the historical levels of exportation where the stock does not appear to have reached any especially dangerous level.  That’s basically the reasoning behind it.  Simply on a yield per recruit argument, you might expect the optimal fishing mortality rate to be something lower than F equals 0.35.  
Let’s compare some alternative F reference points.  This top line, dash line, green line here would be what was recommended by SEDAR, F equals 0.35.  The blue line and the red line are alternative reference points based on F 30 percent, the generic FMP, and Fmax, which was recommended by the Reef Fish Stock Assessment Panel back in 2001 and 2002.
You can see F 30 percent and Fmax are pretty close, but substantially below the level recommended by the review workshop.  This is 0.35 and the estimate of Fmax is 0.23.  An estimate of F 30 percent is 0.25.

If we compare alternative biomass reference points, then we can see the flip.  Spawning biomass reference points would be higher with the 30 percent SPR reference point or the maximum yield per recruit, although those two are about the same, but they’re much higher than the twenty million metric pounds recommended by the review workshop.

You’ll notice in either case the stock now would not be classified as overfished, because it’s above either set of lines.  It’s just that this is a higher standard to keep the stock at.

If I put it all in terms of that control rule diagram, the blue is if you adopted a 30 percent SPR benchmark, assuming recent levels of recruitment, to compute the MSST.  The red is Fmax and the same thing, assume recent levels of recruitments to compute the MSST, and then the green is the SEDAR and this spaghetti look is the -- The beginning point is 1980 and going through 1981 and following on along until you get to 2004, which are highlighted in these little shaded circles.

What you can see is the estimates in both cases are on the right of the MSST line and so it would not be classified as overfished, but in all cases in the very recent time period, you would say overfishing is occurring, just more so with the Fmax and SPR 30 percent reference points.  In other words, you would have to curtail fishing more if you adopted these as your standards as opposed to the review workshop.  Are there any questions about this figure?

The review workshop did agree to do some short-term projections, about five years, because the view generally is that recruitment is likely to be similar to what we’ve seen in recent levels over the next five years.  

There won’t be a strong spawner/recruit effect and in other words, you’re unlikely to see a big enough change in spawning biomass to cause recruitment to change very much and so you just assume the recent levels of recruitment and project the catches forward for five years.

In this case, we use the 1984 to 2004 mean and we assume the current selectivity pattern, an average over 2001 to 2004.  This is an important point to remember, that when you do this and you project that forward in time, you are assuming that all the fisheries are going to operate in basically the same way during the course of the projections.

That also assumes that the relative effort of each fishery stays the same.  In other words, recreational and commercial fisheries operate in the same proportion through time, their proportional take.

If you compute a benchmark using this so-called linked or equal proportion scenario, a reduction in fishing mortality rate implies that each contributing source is reduced by the same proportion and so what means is the directed and undirected -- In this case, it’s not a whole lot of bycatch, but the directed and undirected fleets would undergo the same proportional reduction in effort, but also you have to account for the fact that there’s a large discard fishery, particularly for gag grouper.

If you’re making these computations, we must take into account that not only is the landing rate decreased, but the discard rate is assumed to be decreased by the same proportion and so if I give -- This has been a problem in some of the working groups, is an ABC is given, but it means the total kill.

If you don’t have discards, it’s the same as the total landings, but if you have discards, then the total landings that would be allowed, the allowable biological landings, would be much less than the ABC value that’s often given, because that implicitly assumes the kill.  Does that make sense?

When we make these regulations, we have to remember there’s one aspect of it is what the quota should be for the landings, but another is can you achieve the same kind of proportional reduction in the discards.

DR. CRABTREE:  I guess you could say we’re going to not link those two sources of fishing mortality and if we felt like you couldn’t reduce the discards that much, then that would imply that you would have to reduce the landed catch by even more in order to reduce the total F in the fishery.  Wouldn’t it be possible to reduce F by pulling it down even more on the landed fish and not so much on the discarded fish?

DR. PORCH:  Yes.  Essentially, if you want to achieve the same ABC in terms of an allowable biological kill, but you weren’t able to reduce the discards very much, then yes, to achieve that same value, you would have to knock down the landings.

It very much depends on what you can control and like red snapper, there are a number of ways that you could do this.  You could predetermine what you think the discard rate should be and then compute what an optimal landings would be.

MS. WALKER:  Roy, on the recreational side, the B1s are the ones that are reported as discards and aren’t they included in those projections of landed fish?

DR. CRABTREE:  I suspect in this case the discarded fish that they’re talking about are the B2s with the mortality function applied to it and the B1s typically are a negligible amount of fish to begin with and the B1s are not just discarded.  They’re unobserved catch.

DR. PORCH:  When I show the projections, maybe it will become a little bit clearer.  It’s just keeping in mind that there’s an allowable biological catch in terms of landings, but that also assumes in these kinds of projections that you’ve also been able to decrease the discards.

If you don’t think you’re able to decrease the discards, then you can’t operate on the allowable biological landings that are estimated here, because that would have to be -- As Roy put it, you would have to reduce those even further then.  Both things need to be reduced if you want to achieve FMSY.

This is just the projections that we ran, fishing mortality rates.  The F current is the red line up at the top, which averages something like 0.33, I think.  Then you have SPR 20 percent, SPR 30 percent, and 40 percent and then an F of 0.1 and the Fmax is very close to the SPR of 30 percent.  It’s hard to tell the difference.

FMSY, I’m not sure why he put this on the graph, but it’s the same as Fmax when you have constant recruitment and so that’s why you can’t distinguish that line.

We ran those projections for five years and this is what the projected trends in spawning biomass, female spawning biomass, are.  What you can see is with SPR levels that are above 20 percent, you’ll get an increase and with Fmax and FMSY, the spawning biomass is estimated to increase.
At current levels and SPRs of about 20 percent, which that F level is about the same as current levels, then you would expect a decrease in spawning stock biomass.

If we look at those in terms of yield -- This is yield landed and not kill.  What you can see is the estimates range from F of 0.1 and SPR, if you started fishing at those levels, the landings would have to drop down to about two million pounds and then they increase to around three million pounds.

If you were fishing at Fmax or an SPR of 30 percent, then the initial drop would be to about three million pounds and increase to a little bit more than that, but not quite four, and if you were to fish at F current or SPR 20 percent, then, of course, if you’re fishing F current you don’t see the big drop in yield, but those yield levels would gradually decrease, because you’re fishing down the stock or you’re projected to fish down the stock.  In other words, you see the trend in spawning biomass decreasing.

If your goal was to allow spawning biomass to continue increasing, then you might set a TAC to something less than four million pounds.  If the goal was to allow spawning biomass to increase to MSY levels, or at least start increasing, then you would set the TAC on the order of three million pounds and a TAC of much more than five million pounds would likely cause the spawning biomass to decrease.


Again, all these assume -- These are landings numbers, four million pounds.  The total kill is going to be more on the order of eight million pounds, because the discard rates are on the order of the actual landings.

DR. CRABTREE:  What is the estimate of recent landings for the last few years?

DR. PORCH:  Just landings, I think they were on the order of six million pounds and you should keep in mind these projections really should be interpreted as kind of a 50 percent chance that it would be -- For instance, here, if I’m looking at current fishing mortality rates, this is kind of the median value.

There’s a 50 percent chance that it would be higher than that, but a 50 percent chance that it would be lower and there is, of course, fairly high uncertainty with these.  It’s kind of like the hurricane trajectories with the cone of uncertainty. 

There’s a pretty broad cone of uncertainty in all these cases and we’ve shown that before and so I think you all know what I’m talking about and you’ve seen enough of them.  This should be interpreted as pretty much 50 percent.  In any given case, I expect that sometimes it will be more optimistic and sometimes less.  That about covers it, if there’s any other questions.

DR. SHIPP:  Clay, as always, excellent presentation.  I want to go back to some of your earlier comments on fishery independent data.  You had the visuals from Chris Gledhill’s stuff and what about anything from Chris Koenig and Felicia, some of their grass bed studies, or for that matter, Joanne’s SEAMAP larval studies?  Are any of those included and if so, do they also point in the same direction as Chris’s data?

DR. PORCH:  If I recall, Chris’s data reflects age zero animals, which were not included in this particular model, and there’s a number of reasons for not doing that, but as I recall also, the age zeros fluctuate a great deal, I think on an order of magnitude from one year to the next.  I’m not sure there’s a consistent trend.  Correct me if I’m wrong.  I don’t recall anything that was particularly informative in those datasets and it’s a short time series.
DR. SHIPP:  What about Joanne’s larval data?

DR. PORCH:  I’m pretty sure that’s pretty much the same situation.  It obviously wasn’t accepted for use by the SEDAR data workshop, but I wasn’t a part at that stage of the game and so I’m not quite sure what the reasoning -- I think it pretty much just wasn’t very consistent.

MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Clay, on page 9, that recreational dead discards compared to commercial dead discards, how can that be possible?  We’re talking huge gaps there, in this graph right here.

DR. PORCH:  That would be equivalent to this one near the beginning here, I think what you’re looking at.  I’m not quite sure what you’re asking me.

MR. DAUGHDRILL:  You’re just showing the recreational dead discards are way up there and then I’m just seeing just a blip on the screen there for the commercial dead discards and I’m just confused on how those two figures could be so different.

DR. PORCH:  In general, the commercials don’t catch as many small animals, since they tend to fish in deeper water, but it’s not as though we have the best estimates of that either.  They do tend to fish in deeper water than the recreational, on average, and so they catch fewer small fish below the size limit.  There’s fewer fish being discarded and therefore, fewer dying.

DR. CRABTREE:  Clay, did the estimates of the commercial discards, are they generated internally by the model or did they come from the logbook reports or where did they come from?

DR. PORCH:  In this case, I think there’s a combination of logbooks and a very limited observer study that I can’t remember the details of.  The estimates were fairly low.  None of it was estimated internally by the model.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Are there other questions?

MS. MORRIS:  Clay, I want to go back to the relationship of TAC and ABC.  You were talking about if we wanted the spawning stock biomass to increase we would have to have TACs of less than four million pounds.

DR. PORCH:  If you also decrease the discards.  If the discards continue at the current rate, then it would have to be decreased even less.  That would be the interpretation of the projections.

MS. MORRIS:  The variable that we can’t really address then is the discard rate, but the ABC is some -- You’re not really telling us what an allowable biological catch would be, just that we would have to consider the discard mortality in addition to the landed or harvested TAC in order to figure out what the TAC should be.  What’s the indication of where that ABC should be?

DR. PORCH:  Including the discards, the ABC, in the sense of allowable biological kill, is on the order of another four million pounds.  

Remember, it’s basically analogous to what you have here, where you see a number being discarded is very similar or the weight of the animals being discarded is very similar to the weight of the actual landings.  From here to there is close to from there to there and so it ends up being another four or five million pounds.

MS. MORRIS:  If we had a TAC of four million pounds and a dead discard of four million pounds and a total kill then of eight million pounds, that would be an allowable biological catch?

DR. PORCH:  It could be.

MS. MORRIS:  It could be?

DR. PORCH:  That’s not for me to decide, what the council wants to do in terms of -- That is a possibility.  With four million pounds of landings, more or less, and eight million pounds total kill, then you would expect the stock not to change very much one way or the other.

DR. CRABTREE:  One of the problems we have right now in determining the status of the stock or the ABC is that we really haven’t implemented any recent reference points.  The last stock assessment, which took place in 2001, there was no action taken following that stock assessment, even though that stock assessment recommended, I believe, the use of Fmax as a proxy for various reference points.

We never implemented any of that.  The last thing we’ve implemented on gag is a 30 percent SPR overfishing threshold, or maximum fishing mortality threshold.  One of the things we’re going to have to do, before we can really settle the reference points and what the catches ought to be, is redefine what the optimum yield is and what the reference points are.

Do we stay with the 30 percent or are we going to go to something else and then we don’t have a minimum stock size threshold on the books now and so that’s part of what the struggle is here with this stock, as well as with gray triggerfish.  We just haven’t defined those things and how we define them may affect what we’re going to do.

MR. HORN:  Did you all discuss size limits or anything like that with these dead discards if there were no size limit and you harvested all the fish that were caught?  Did you all discuss anything like that, of doing away with size limits and reducing the total catch as a way of doing that?

I’m kind of in a quandary with this and I think you said earlier that recruitment has increased consistently over the last several years.  I have a hard time understanding how this thing is going backwards instead of forward.

DR. PORCH:  First to the minimum size limits.  We haven’t actually done any analyses trying to examine what the impact would be of lowering the minimum size limit.  The other point -- That’s been kind of the dilemma.  Is recruitment increasing because there’s been some change in the environment, the same kind of argument we had with red snapper.  We don’t know exactly why, whether it’s artificial reefs or what have you.

Is there something that has changed that recruitment has increased over the last couple of decades for gag or is it something else that’s going on, ranging from is fishing health recruitment, which would imply something analogous to a Ricker model, but we tried that Ricker model and fit it and it didn’t change anything.
MR. HORN:  Whether you know why, it’s still getting better on paper.

DR. PORCH:  That seems to be.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Are there further questions for Dr. Porch?

MR. ADAMS:  If the allocation of grouper between commercial and recreational is 19 percent recreational and 81 -- No?

DR. CRABTREE:  No, the only allocation that has ever been specified for grouper is 66 percent commercial and 33 percent recreational.  That’s all species combined and that was what was specified in Amendment 1. 

The 19 percent and 81 percent you’re referring to was operationally used in the secretarial amendment on red grouper, because what we tried to do there was reduce everyone equally based on what they were catching at the time.

We specifically said in that amendment that we were not specifying allocations for the future and that was for red grouper only.  There is no allocation specified for gag and that’s one of the things we’re going to have to come and address for at least red grouper and gag, is what is the allocation going to be, because we’ve never done that.

The multispecies allocation really doesn’t help us very much.  Gag has historically been predominantly recreational and red grouper has historically been predominantly commercial.

MR. ADAMS:  If the overall grouper species is roughly 66/33, you’re saying specifically that when it comes to gag on this graph, that this particular species twice as many are caught by recreational than commercial?  That’s what it’s showing up there.

DR. CRABTREE:  I think the catch has, and I’m talking landed catch, has historically been something on the order of 65 percent recreational, but I’m not sure what the numbers are and it would depend on what time frame you looked at.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Further questions?

MS. WALKER:  Let me ask Philip a question.  Philip, on the commercial trip tickets, does it have a place there where you report your discards?  Do you or anyone else on the council know that, the answer to that?

MR. HORN:  Phil Steele could probably answer that.

DR. CRABTREE:  There’s a supplemental logbook form where they report discards and I believe 20 percent of the permit holders are randomly selected to do that and it varies from year to year.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Clay said there was an observer --

DR. CRABTREE:  There is some observer data.  There was a study done I think in 1995 on longline vessels and I think also on some other bandit vessels that looked at this and what I recall is at least on the longline vessels that almost all of the gag caught were legal size and so they were landed.  

I think that’s what you’re seeing here, is they’re saying that the vast majority of gag caught in the commercial fishery are of legal size and landed and that’s because there’s a pretty good relationship on gag.  The younger fish tend to be in shallower water and the bigger fish are offshore, unlike red grouper, where you tend to have smaller fish on out into deeper depths.

MS. MORRIS:  Clay, you know we’ve been concerned for a long time about the small percentage of males in the population.  Was that addressed or evaluated at all in the assessment?

DR. PORCH:  I don’t have a graph handy, but the percentage of males has decreased, but it’s stabilized.  I believe it’s on the order of 12 percent and it doesn’t seem to be decreasing any further, but I would have to dig out the statistics to show it.  I don’t have it here.

MS. MORRIS:  Is there concern that that 12 percent is a limiting factor on spawning and recruitment?

DR. PORCH:  There is among some, but the review workshop felt that if recruitment has been increasing, then it’s not very strong evidence that males are limiting at this point.

MR. ATRAN:  Just to the point on percentages, this is based on the base case run from CASAL, showing female and male biomass, and Sandy Diamond happened to calculate a couple of the percentages and write them down here.

It looks like male biomass began going up in about 2000 or 2001.  I guess that was after we implemented some new regulations.  In 2001, according to the model run, male biomass was about 4.3 percent of the total adult biomass and in 2003, it was up to six-and-a-half percent and so it has been rising in recent years.

DR. PORCH:  I thought it was higher than that.  I’ll have to go check.

MR. ATRAN:  I haven’t double checked Sandy’s numbers, but I’m just looking at what she wrote down.

DR. PORCH:  That might be right.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Are there other questions for Dr. Porch?  Thank you, Clay.  You’ll be here for the rest of the day, I hope, while we go through this?

DR. PORCH:  Yes.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  That would take us on then to the SSC recommendations.

MR. ATRAN:  The gag recommendations in the SSC report -- Again, it’s Tab B, Number 5a and 6d.  For gag, it begins on page 3 and we’ve got a couple of pages of recommendations.  One thing is with what Clay was discussing about the difference between fishing mortality and fishing pressure, I don’t think the review committee was really that aware of what was going on there and I’m almost positive the SSC wasn’t.  Walter Keithly can correct me if I’m incorrect.

The analysis that Clay just presented as to what levels of TAC would allow rebuilding, maintaining, or decreasing of biomass, that’s something that was new.  That wasn’t reviewed by the SSC.  What we had from the review committee was that they couldn’t give us biomass estimates.

The SSC, one of the questions, just before Clay left, had to do with whether or not the fact that this is a protogynous hermaphrodite was taken into account and that actually was one of the first questions that came up with the SSC after reviewing the material.

They noted that there has been a concern in past stock assessments.  It did not appear to have been considered in the current assessment, other than there were some calculations of male biomass and female biomass, but nothing was explicitly done as far as incorporating that into the model.

The SSC is a little bit -- Not a little bit, but they are not in agreement as to whether being a protogynous hermaphrodite makes the species less susceptible to overfishing or more susceptible.  We do have SSC members who feel that it makes the fishery more robust, more resistant, to overfishing and others who aren’t so sure think perhaps the opposite.

The bottom line is that they did agree there’s uncertainty there.  There was a motion that was made to recommend that because of uncertainty of the effects of fishing on protogynous hermaphrodites that conservative benchmarks be set for gag, but, again, they were split on that and that motion failed by a vote of four to seven.

Again, they noted that the review panel did not come to any recommendations regarding biomass benchmarks because of uncertainty in the data, specifically in the stock recruitment relationship, the lack of having a wide range of values to get a stock recruit curve that would have a good fit.
Again, as I mentioned before with the gray triggerfish, they questioned whether or not this was really a valid -- If it’s valid for gag, they felt it was going to be valid for all the species, because they felt that the stock assessment data was no better or worse than with other species.

They also looked at the review panel’s recommendation to set minimum stock size threshold at twenty million pounds.  One of the things that was brought out by Steve Turner, who gave the presentation to the review panel -- Do we still have Clay’s presentation on your computer?  Can you put up the graph that shows spawning stock biomass?  It almost looks like a happy face type.  Never mind if it’s going to be too much trouble.

If you look at the graph of spawning stock biomass estimates over time, the twenty million pounds is at the bottom of that graph, where it bottomed out and came back up again, and it looks as though that twenty million pounds might be at or even below half of the biomass at maximum sustainable yield and Steve had pointed out that the Magnuson Act technical guidelines for implementing overfishing and overfished thresholds states that the threshold cannot be set at less than one-half of BMSY.

They had a lot of uncertainty about that.  They felt that even if it didn’t drop below one-half of BMSY that going to twenty million pounds MSST would bring the stock to the brink of recruitment failure, which all of the SSC agreed is something that would be an undesirable level.

They could not agree on a specific level of MSST to recommend, but by a vote of ten to zero, they did recommend that MSST be set above twenty million pounds.

They then looked at the fishing mortality threshold recommendations and the review panel had recommended that maximum fishing mortality threshold be set below F equals 0.30, which if I understood Clay correctly, that was actually a fishing pressure level that corresponds to F equals 0.35.

They felt that that was precautionary, given the inconsistency noted between the current estimate of FMSY, F 30 percent SPR, and the estimate of F 30 percent SPR in the last stock assessment.  

The current stock assessment estimated that level to be at the point of 0.17.  The last one estimated it to be at the point of 0.45.  There is quite a big difference there that people were concerned about.  Rather than go to the 0.17, they recommended the F equals 0.30 or 0.35.  By a vote of nine to one, they recommended that maximum fishing mortality threshold be set below F equals 0.30.  

They then went back and discussed whether or not the stock assessment represented the best available scientific information, something they normally do first off, and by a unanimous voice vote, they did accept the stock assessment as the best available scientific information.

One of the considerations that the stock assessment had given when looking at their model runs was a question of whether or not to incorporate increasing efficiency into the model as a result of technological improvements in the fishery, the introduction of GPS and other technological advances.

The stock assessment workshop had looked at implementing a simple linear 2 percent per year increase in catchability of gag as a result of these improvements in technology.  It was a very simplistic assumption.  It didn’t make a whole lot of change in the final results, but it did make a little bit.

The assessment workshop ultimately rejected that, because they felt the simple linear 2 percent per year adjustment was too simplistic and it was somewhat arbitrary as well.  However, everyone was in agreement that -- The SSC was in agreement that leaving that accounting for increasing efficiency out means that the stock assessment may be producing a slightly more optimistic result than is actually the case.

By a unanimous vote, the SSC endorsed the recommendation that was made by the review panel for further investigations into time varying catchability, including its effects on indices of abundance.

They talked about the levels of dead discards that were in that last graph that was up.  There are certainly a lot of dead discards.  They made a motion that originally was worded to say that the SSC recommends that the council explore management alternatives other than size limits to reduce dead discards, but because of concern about whether or not the size limits might still be doing some good, rather than harm, they removed the reference to size limits.

Their final recommendation said that by a unanimous voice vote, in view of the high numbers of dead discards, the SSC recommends that the council explore management alternatives or new techniques and/or strategies to decrease discard rates and discard mortalities of gag, e.g. bag limits, self-releasing hooks, required use of venting tools, seasonal differences in mortality, et cetera.

Let me just comment on a couple of those items that they listed.  Self-releasing hooks was suggested by Sandra Diamond.  I asked her to send me some more information, which she hasn’t, but if you go onto the internet and do a Google search on self-releasing hooks, I did find one company that’s selling a hook that has a -- I don’t know how to describe it.

It has a secondary line attached to it in such a way that I guess if you pull on that second line that it causes the hook to swivel out of the fish’s mouth in such a way that it’s easier to release the hook.  I’m not sure exactly how it works, but apparently this is something that some hook company has developed.

Seasonal differences in mortality was based upon -- According to Sandra, there are some studies that indicate that in cooler waters there’s a better survival rate of the released fish and so we might be able to reduce dead discards if we were to concentrate the fishery a little bit more on the winter months when the water temperature is cooler.  That concludes the recommendations that the SSC made with regard to gag.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Steve, I’m still confused about this real F versus fishing pressure.  The F that is listed here, the maximum fishing mortality threshold be set below F equals 0.3, is that F as fishing pressure or is that F as real F?  It’s pressure?

MR. ATRAN:  As pressure.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  It corresponds to the F of 0.35?

MR. ATRAN:  As Clay Porch described it, that’s my understanding.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Any questions of Steve before we move on?  I’ll recognize Stu then to give the AP report.

MR. KENNEDY:  The panel agreed that there should be some concern about the status of gag.  They believed that the recreational directed catch was increasing, due to both increased abundance and recent regulations affecting red grouper harvest, the change in bag limits and things like that.

However, the panel did not believe that dead discards were as high as indicated by the MRFSS program.  They felt that most gags are caught in depths less than 120 feet and that mortality of those fish is less than the 20 percent that was used in the modeling.

They also believed that things like circle hooks and that sort of thing also reduced mortality and that that also was not reflected in the release mortality rates.  

They discussed a tangent of this of release mortality, which was porpoises and that sort of thing and the effect and changes that have occurred on released fish, based on porpoises and so forth eating the discards.  However, those kinds of things are not currently built into the stock assessment and so they don’t have an effect on it.

As they did with most of the other species, they felt that fishing effort has decreased as a result of both hurricanes and fuel prices and that sort of thing and that those reductions were not included in the projections, which are being used now to determine what kind of an ABC range would be recommended and that concludes their report.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Questions for Stu?  Hearing no questions, then what does the -- Does the committee have a recommendation to make to the council regarding how to proceed with gag grouper?  The SEDAR assessment concluded that there’s overfishing and they made some recommendations for benchmarks.  They did not conclude that it was overfished.

MS. MORRIS:  It seems like SEDAR, the SSC, and even the AP are expressing concern about the status of gag and SEDAR and the SSC agree that there’s overfishing taking place.  I would move that the committee recommend to full council to initiate the appropriate amendment action to address overfishing in the gag grouper fishery.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Will the benchmarks go right along with that when we do that, Roy?  Do we, by necessity, have to do those at the same time?

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, I believe we’ll have to specify --

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Should it be in this motion or not?

MS. MORRIS:  Yes.  The committee recommends to initiate the amendment process to address overfishing and the establishment of benchmarks for gag grouper.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Do we have a second for that motion?  Second by Bobbi Walker.  Julie, that’s your correct motion, right?  

MS. MORRIS:  It’s to recommend to full council.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  The motion is the committee recommend to full council to initiate the amendment process to address overfishing and the establishment of benchmarks for gag grouper.  Is there discussion by the committee or council?

MR. ATRAN:  I don’t know if it’s going to really make a lot of difference on this motion, but council staff, Stu and I, have been discussing trying to come up with some ways to try to co-manage red grouper and gag, especially once we have both of the 2006 stock assessment results out.

Obviously we need to address overfishing, but if we can come up with some way where we can account for shifts between the two and the natural fluctuations between the two -- I think maybe we need to start working on an amendment now, but we may modify it and incorporate red grouper into it before we’re finished with the process.

DR. CRABTREE:  I think you’re right.  Clearly bycatch concerns are a huge part of all this and this is a multispecies fishery and we’ve been having this discussion now for the better part of a year or so.

Then the AP is recommending that there may have been some shifting of effort to gag, because of the management measures we put in place with red grouper, which is something we had many discussions about and we talked about the need to take other measures at that point.

Then what we heard from Clay is that the level at which we can set the catch, landed catch, is in part determined by how much we can reduce the numbers of discards in the fishery and so that’s a big factor in this.

I think it’s going to be critical, if we’re going to have any success managing grouper, that we recognize all of that as we move forward and the need to address all of the discard and the various effort shifting scenarios that folks have raised.

MS. MORRIS:  I too am very concerned, and I know we all are, about the level of dead discards in this fishery and it’s going to take some creative thinking on how to address that.  I noticed throughout the SSC report that the comments of the SSC are that they felt like the SEDAR recommendations were not made in as precautionary a manner as the SSC believes might be necessary.  

We’ll have to talk as the amendment develops about what the right level for MSST and MFMT should be, but I’m just letting -- Just as part of committee discussion, I think we should move in an even more precautionary direction than the SEDAR report recommends.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Is there further discussion?

DR. CRABTREE:  The other thing we’re going to have to be very careful of and give a lot of thought to is the SEDAR review discussed the F of 0.35 as a potential reference point.  Yet, when you look at what we have, the yields that you get from the fishery are higher at lower fishing mortality rates for that.

As Clay raised, that opens some legal questions about whether that higher mortality rate is a viable and defensible proxy for FMSY if by lowering it you can derive higher yields from the fishery and so it may be that that higher mortality rate is not consistent with the Magnuson Act.

I’ll have to talk to the attorneys and I think we’re going to have to spend some time really looking at that, because it is an important issue.  

If we go with the F 30 percent, which is our current overfishing threshold, then the cuts are going to be deeper than they would be at the F of 0.35 and so that’s something we are going to have to be very careful about as we move down the road of managing this fishery.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Further discussion?  Are you ready to vote on this motion?  Does anybody want to vote against this motion?  The motion carries.  Is there other business?  Stu, I noted that in the AP report there was some other stuff and is this the time to bring up these operator permits and all that sort of thing and goliath grouper or --
MR. KENNEDY:  If you would like to.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  We’ve got time.

MR. KENNEDY:  There’s another issue I think that’s both on the SSC report and the AP report about Amendment 27/14 and that will come up tomorrow sometime.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Steve, since we’ve got the time, we might as well talk about the SEDAR recommendations, too.  We’ve got an hour yet.  Stu, I’ll recognize you first.

MR. KENNEDY:  The AP discussed four other topics after they went through the SEDAR-9 and SEDAR-10 assessments and Reef Fish Amendment 27/14.  The first one was Amendment 23 and we’ve already talked about that under our SEDAR-9 discussion of vermilion, where they recommended rescinding all fishing regulations contained in Amendment 23, which were the eleven-inch minimum size, a five-week closure, and ten fish out of twenty.

They based that, obviously, on that the new assessment showed that there never was a problem with vermilion snapper.  The second topic was operator permits.  There was a lot of discussion about the idea of using operator permits as a way to shift some of the liability from owners of vessels to captains, since the captain was the one that would have had a violation. 

Therefore, they felt that the captain was at least as equally as responsible for this as others.  However, after hearing legal opinions from both staff and from one of the panel members, they decided that there really was no place to go with that, that it was sort of a dead issue, and the issue was dropped.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Why was it dropped?  I don’t understand.  We can require operator permits.

MR. KENNEDY:  The discussion is would NOAA Legal allow that to be transferred to the captain rather than the owner and our feeling is, and we can ask Mike, is the liability.  If you’re going to -- If there’s going to be a violation and the captain is responsible or the vessel is responsible, who are you going to go after?

The assumption made at the panel by a number of us was that you would go after both and whoever can afford to pay is the one who is going to wind up getting the fine, regardless, and that discussion occurred.

MR. MICHAEL MCLEMORE:  The enforcement attorneys are not here and I don’t want to put words in their mouth, but they’re not going to just automatically not go after an avenue of recovery to address the violation, but each case is handled ad hoc and so they’ll make a judgment based on the criteria of the case and the facts of the case as to what remedy they want to see.

MR. KENNEDY:  The other part of it was that you could --

MS. WALKER:  Mike, we have several fleet owners in the Gulf of Mexico that hire captains who habitually fish in closed areas like the Madison-Swanson or have over their limit and there’s nothing that can be done to that hired captain.

For instance, if it’s Philip’s boat and he’s got a hired captain on it, the captain fishes and Philip has told him not to go out there and he does, I don’t see any other way for the council to address that problem with habitual offenders other than operator permits.  Can you help us out here?

MR. MCLEMORE:  I think the enforcement folks would support operator permits.  It’s another tool for them to use, but I think you’re wrong when you say nothing can be done to the captain.  The operator of the vessel is liable and so is the owner and so is the vessel itself.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Weren’t there cases in that St. Petersburg Times series last week where some guy was jumping from one boat to another boat with violations?  Don’t I remember that?  He had moved between several boats.  This would get a guy like that out of the fishery.

MR. MCLEMORE:  That doesn’t mean he couldn’t have been prosecuted or wasn’t prosecuted.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  I didn’t say that.  I’m just looking for ways -- If a guy is a continual violator, let’s tell him to go become a carpenter or something.  

MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, let me ask you something.  I recall this is probably two or three years ago and the council, I thought, voted to start an amendment on operator permits and since that time, it’s been kind of put on the back burner, but certainly I think the action was taken by the council, wasn’t it, to start an amendment with operator permits?

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Rick is nodding his head yes.

DR. RICK LEARD:  Yes, and I actually even started gathering some information on how it’s been done on the east coast and have got all that in a folder, but we haven’t gotten to there because of other priorities that the council has come up with in dealing with these overfishing and overfished stocks.  Yes, we have some of that stuff and plan to move forward when we can.

MR. ATRAN:  I think it’s also one of the issues that’s been in Amendment 18 that’s been put in and taken out and put in and taken out.  At the moment, it’s not in it and I would just remind you that we still -- We finally finished Amendment 18A recently and Amendment 18B is still in the back burner, which we’ll be getting to at some point, I hope.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Anything else on operator permits?  Apparently we do have a decision to move forward with them, at least in some of our fisheries.  It’s probably not appropriate to do anything here.  I guess we could.  We could direct that it be done separately in reef fish, I suppose.  Was it only for reef fish or were we going to do it in everything?  It was everything, mackerel, reef fish, shrimp?  Okay.

MR. HORN:  I really don’t understand the need for this and the reason I say that is because when there’s a violation and there’s a vessel owner and a vessel captain and they’re not the same, they’re both cited and they’re both fined.

The difference is, to pull a number out of the hat, the captain’s fine is $500 and the vessel owner’s is $5,000.  If he’s a habitual offender, he can be barred from fishing in a fishery.  They’ve got that legal aspect now and that may have been done.  I don’t know, but it’s very close if it hasn’t.

The big deal is who has got the money.  The vessel captain, in most cases, if he’s fishing for someone else, the odds are the vessel owner has got more value than he does and they’re going to put it to the guy that’s got the value.  An operator permit is not going to change anything.

It’s not going to shift liability, other than if it were to accumulate violations towards that vessel, but that would be the only benefit I would see.  If you’re not going to count the violation against the vessel and only against the person, you could do that now.  Again, the legal eagles go after the money and not after the person so much.

MR. RIECHERS:  I would just suggest, Roy, that we might have law enforcement speak to this issue.  I’m suspecting they’ve spent as much time thinking about this issue as anyone else.  Would someone like to try?

MR. DAVE MCKINNEY:  Thank you, Mr. Chair.  Law enforcement has long supported operator permits in all the fisheries and I think the council can remember, and it’s been a number of years now, maybe five or six years, when we were pushing very strongly for operator permits first in the shrimp fleet.
Our problem stems from the idea of protecting the owner somewhere down the line.  You do have these individuals that do jump from ship to ship.  They get fired off of one boat and they just simply walk down the dock and they don’t disclose the fact that they’ve had a violation in the past or they’re not closely screened.

For whatever purpose, they find themselves on another boat and they’re able to go back out and repeat this activity.  The idea of pulling these operators off the water by revoking their permits would simply save some other owner some heartache and grief down the road by hiring one of these individuals.

MS. WALKER:  Don’t you agree that it would also help the resource, our resources, by pulling these habitual offenders off of the water and not just the owners, but the resource itself?

MR. MCKINNEY:  That goes without saying.

MR. HORN:  How many habitual offenders do you come across in the Gulf, if you have that information?  Is there two or three or are there twenty or thirty?  What kind of volume of habitual offenders do we have in the Gulf?

MR. MCKINNEY:  Phil, I can’t tell you that, because I haven’t looked at the database to give you that information.  Just a guess?  I would probably say 5 percent or maybe less.

MR. KENNEDY:  I have something for Mike.  One of the discussion points that came up was related to council setting some form of criteria for when a person might lose their license or not and I remember this discussion and part of the discussion we had in the panel was related to this, that NOAA General Counsel in the past has said that it’s their responsibility to decide when a person might, for instance, lose a license or whatever it might be.  

Is that still the opinion or does the council have the option to make some decisions on when a person would lose their license, under what set of criteria?

MR. MCLEMORE:  That’s basically an exercise of prosecutorial discretion and so it’s the attorneys, but they have always said that they welcome the council’s input and opinions on this stuff.  They have penalty schedules that they follow and as I said, each case is different.  It depends on the facts of the case.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Any other questions on operator permits?  If not, we’ll move on to the next item the AP discussed.

MR. KENNEDY:  The third item was MRFSS.  Some of the panel members believed that National Marine Fisheries Service may not follow the recommendations of the NRC Report for a complete revamp or replacement of the current survey techniques.

This discussion went on for some time, but in the end, they asked to have staff provide an update of the MRFSS plan to rebuild the MRFSS, including time tables for implementation.  That’s essentially what we plan to do and they plan to have, and you’ll hear this tomorrow, but they plan to have a conference call sometime in October, after the final analyses for 27/14 are done.

At that point, they would like that report and then make a decision of what kind of recommendation they may want to make to the council about where that goes.  That was the third item.  Part of that, after that discussion of MRFSS, they did make a motion to endorse a universal recreational license to fish in the federal EEZ.

I think the purpose is fairly clear.  It’s one of the NRC recommendations that there be a license in some form that identifies people who are fishing in federal waters and that that be the sampling base upon which the new MRFSS can collect effort information from fishermen and it’s a good idea and they’re recommending that you all endorse that sort of thing.

I think it will be clearly part of the MRFSS program as they move forward and so I think it will happen, but they want to ask that you do that.

Then the fourth item was the goliath grouper.  There was a motion made and approved on a five to three vote to recommend a limited harvest of goliath grouper for scientific study.  This issue has come up before.  

It’s come up several times before about doing something like this and developing a program, primarily to get fish into the hands of scientists to do age, growth, reproduction, that sort of thing.

There was, however, no clear recommendation on exactly how to do it and there was some disagreement over ways that might work and whether that fishery could actually be controlled if it were left open or if it were open in any way so that fish could be brought to the dock.

We don’t know, but if you decide to move forward with this, we’ll start developing some kind of an options paper to try to deal with it and that’s their recommendations.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Are there questions for Stu regarding the AP report?  

MS. WALKER:  Dr. Crabtree, what do you think about allowing some harvest of goliath at this point for scientific reasons?

DR. CRABTREE:  I think it’s very clear from everything we’ve heard and everything we have that the stock has made significant improvements.  I don’t know if it’s recovered or not and I think that was unknown coming out of the last assessment.

I think we ought to ask the Science Center if they can provide us with some estimates of some conservative level of take of goliath grouper that we could be fairly certain would not interfere with further expansion and growth of the stock size and see what that might be.

Then we ought to ask the Center would that provide useful information to improve our knowledge of the status of the stock and then, depending on what that number of fish is, look at what sort of controlled harvest we might could come up with that would allow it to be taken and I don’t know exactly how that is, because I don’t know what the number is.

MS. WALKER:  I’ll second that motion, Dr. Crabtree.

DR. CRABTREE:  That wasn’t a motion.  That was a response to a question.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  The motion would be that we direct -- Would you care to make a motion that we write to the Southeast Science Center and -- Maybe he would help us with the things we would be asking.

MS. WALKER:  That the council request that the Southeast Science Center establish an acceptable number of goliath grouper --
DR. CRABTREE:  The idea is to establish some conservative level of take that they don’t believe would be likely to have --

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  That could be used in a scientific analysis.  For example, if you could do a random sample, you could get natural mortality, because in theory there’s -- You would have experimental natural mortality.

DR. CRABTREE:  Maybe so.  I don’t know exactly where we’re going with this, if we’re talking about some sort of limited opening of the fishery, which means fishermen are going to be able to take these fish, or if we’re talking about scientists going out and taking these fish, in which case there are going to be issues with regard to funding and other such things.

Then I know at the SEDAR Steering Committee there was discussion about when could we look at goliath grouper again and some of these issues and this particular issue of how many could we take and be confident that we’re not adversely affecting the stock was discussed.

MS. WALKER:  I mean for scientific purposes only, but, Roy, we’ve been listening to this I know since I’ve been on the council, for at least six years, and we still have no science and the fishery is still shut down.

I certainly wouldn’t want to open it up for recreational or commercial fishing, but I think that the species -- They need some of the fish to be able to answer some of the questions that we have about this species.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Would what you’re trying to do here be to ask the Science Center whether some limited harvest of goliath grouper could be used in a scientific manner to help assess the status of the goliath grouper stocks?  Is that really where we’re going?

MS. WALKER:  I second that motion, Mr. Chairman.

DR. CRABTREE:  Clay was the analyst who did the last goliath grouper assessment and so he could potentially speak to some of what you might get out of that kind of thing and maybe we ought to ask Clay what we could legitimately expect and ask for and what it would take to do it.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  I think I would rather let him think about it for a while.  Seriously, let him contemplate and let him talk to Nancy and the other assessment people and maybe there is something.

I’ll tell you at the level of Florida we get this request it seems like every week and we’ve got a couple of commissioners that have been very vocal about it for a couple of years that just nothing is being done and we’re all just ignoring what the fishermen are saying to us.  I think we ought to try to give it -- If they reject it, they reject it, but we’ve got to at least ask.

MS. WALKER:  I think the Science Center is going to be able to tell us what they need, but I think that we need to ask the question.  What do you need to tell us more about the status of the stock?

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  The only problem I have with this is it feels like we’re telling them that we want a number and give it to us and I would rather ask the question that could some limited harvest be allowed to help scientifically evaluate the status of the stock.

MS. WALKER:  I accept that as a friendly amendment.
CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Let’s see if we can get it down there.  Acceptable level of harvest of goliath grouper.  Is that all right, Bobbi?  We’ll fix it in full council if it’s not right.  Is there a second for that?  The chair seconds it.
DR. CRABTREE:  I think it’s fine.  Just remember how much trouble we’re having establishing reference points for stocks like gag where there are millions of pounds landed.  I’m not sure that it’s reasonable to think by having some very limited harvest for a couple of years that you’re going to resolve the status of the stock.

I think we can see what the Center says about that and that doesn’t mean that we couldn’t have some limited level of harvest, but I think if you put it in the context of the problems we’ve had with reference points in stocks that have always had harvest, we’re having a tough time even there determining what the status of the stock with respect to these reference points are.  I think that’s a tall order, but I think it’s worth asking.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  We might need to vote on this one.  Is there any further discussion on it?  

MS. MORRIS:  This seems like it’s a -- This isn’t something the Science Center has told us that they want or need in order to determine the status of goliath grouper or that they think it’s a good idea.

It seems like it’s coming from recreational fishermen who either want to harvest goliath grouper who either want there to be fewer goliath grouper or want to harvest them.  It doesn’t make sense to me and I’m not going to support it.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Let me just say that one of the recommendations of that SEDAR panel was it would be useful if there were some kind of baseline estimate of what the standing stock was out there.  Am I wrong about that, Clay?  I remember something to that effect.

DR. PORCH:  That’s correct.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  You could get that.  There are ways that you could -- You could design a study to get that kind of thing and if the Center says no, we can’t do it then we can’t do it and that’s all right.

MR. ATRAN:  I have just a couple of things.  The SSC has previously gone on record as supporting a limited scientific only harvest of goliath grouper, but they didn’t make any estimate as to how much could be taken.

Number 2, Reef Fish Amendment 18B, which I alluded to earlier, has as one of its major parts putting together a rebuilding plan for goliath grouper that could potentially allow for some limited harvest.  I was starting to try to come up with some estimates of what could be harvested, but if the Science Center could come up with something else, they would be the experts and not me.

Number 3, as I recall, the last goliath grouper assessment was so uncertain that depending upon which set of assumptions you went with, the best case scenario said that the stock has been fully recovered since 1999 and the worst case scenario said that it will never recover, because the small amount of bycatch mortality from illegal poaching and catch and release was already more than the stock could sustain.

Probably neither of those is realistic, but we’ve got an enormous range of possibilities there as to the status of the stock.

MS. WALKER:  One thing is that Dr. Thompson may come back and say this isn’t the way to go about it and this is what we need to do, but if we don’t ask her, we’re not --

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  I agree.

MR. HORN:  I was there with Amendment 2 when we virtually closed down the entire goliath fishery on the word of one guy with no scientific information.  There’s been nothing new since then and it was about 1990 or 1991.  Roy, you probably were there.

We know nothing now that we didn’t since then and so it doesn’t matter who gets it, whether it’s the sport fishermen or the commercial fishermen.  Let somebody go out there and catch them and utilize it and get some information so that we can make a legitimate statement about the fishery, is it good, bad, or indifferent.  Right now, we haven’t got a clue.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Are you ready to vote on this?  Does anybody want to vote against it?  The motion carries with one objection.  Stu, that completes our business on the AP.  Steve, the SSC had a lot of recommendations for the SEDAR.  Did they have anything than all those recommendations for the SEDAR Steering Committee?

MR. ATRAN:  Yes, but it would just take a minute to mention it.  The SSC went over a couple of items when they were approving the minutes of previous meetings.  One was a suggestion that had been made in the past that in order to increase SSC participation, because we often have trouble getting a quorum, that perhaps some pre-analysis of some of the documents that they’re assigned could be done by either one of the SSC members or a small team, maybe two or three of them get together, and review the material and be ready to lead the discussion of the materials.

According to Doug Gregory, who is also on some of the South Atlantic Council SSCs, the South Atlantic Council has tried that on one SSC meeting so far.  He said it resulted in a lot of additional work, but also resulted in nearly a 100 percent attendance at the SSC meeting.

Walter Keithly said that he would call the chairman of the South Atlantic Council’s SSC, as well as the South Atlantic staff, to see how well they thought the process worked and if he got a favorable response, he will consider asking for some volunteers, perhaps, to follow this methodology at the next SSC meeting.

Another thing that they brought up was establishing an email list server for the SSC.  We actually were working towards trying to establish a message board.  It’s just a matter really of deciding what third party host we want to use and figuring out how to incorporate it into our existing website, but we are pretty much set to go ahead with establishing a message board.

The SSC, some of the members, preferred to have the list server because with an email list, if somebody sends out a message, it automatically goes to everybody’s inbox in their computer, rather than them having to go a website to pick something out.

The advantage of the message board is that we could establish a whole bunch of separate forums, one for reef fish, one for mackerel, one for shrimp, and so forth.  The SSC ended up making a vote to ask that we go ahead and set up the list server list to possibly be followed up with a message board and so I did that and as of last Friday, the SSC now has a list server.  It consists of the standing SSC and all of the special SSC members on it.

Another thing that they discussed was possibly setting SSC meetings to occur at fixed times each year, much like the council does, their rationale being that it would make it easier for them to clear out the time on their calendar and make sure they could make it.

The problem is that we convene them as an issue requires it rather than at fixed times and the chairman, Walter Keithly, did note that as a result of some changes made last year that the standing SSC is already scheduled to meet with the council twice a year and so that didn’t go anywhere.  The one other thing at the back of the SSC --

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Steve, before you leave that, no action is required by the council on any of that, right?

MR. ATRAN:  That’s correct.  The final thing that the SSC went over, which is in the back of the SSC report, dealt with SEDAR issues.  I guess at least one or two of our SSC members had just come from the red snapper data workshop and some of them felt that there were ways in which the SEDAR process could be improved.

There were some things, I guess some materials, not available that they wanted to have available and a few other things and so they came up and voted ten to two to request that -- They listed ten action items be done to improve the SEDAR process.

A number of it had to do with having material on hand, that all previous stock assessments and the data and documents that went into those assessments be available at all SEDAR meetings.  Another thing was that they felt that at the recently completed red grouper data workshop that there were some people there who perhaps should have been there, but weren’t invited.

In order to make sure that the council gets everyone who might have some new information to bring to the data workshop, that the Southeast Regional Office generate a list of researchers who have MARFIN and cooperative research project funded projects for the given species and that the principle investigators for those projects then be invited to the data workshops.

They also had some other technical suggestions, that rapporteur be appointed in advance for the meetings.  Apparently they’ve gotten into the custom of just asking somebody once the meeting is convened if somebody would be willing to take notes.

They felt that the SEDAR process is putting a very heavy burden on the Southeast Fisheries Science Center staff.  Not only are they doing the assessments and giving the results of the assessments and doing the additional model runs that are requested, but then they’re also being asked to write up the SEDAR advisory reports at the end.

They felt that perhaps somebody other than the Southeast Fisheries Science Center personnel be appointed to write the SEDAR reports.  They felt that the workshops are coming too close together and that there’s a rush to try to get the workshop summaries and reports written and so they asked that they be spaced out to allow enough time for the reports to be well written.

They felt there should be better executive summaries on each document.  They felt that there should be a clarification and better definition of the benchmarks, targets, and thresholds, including any differences by which different models estimate those benchmarks and I think perhaps the confusion that we just had today that was cleared up regarding fishing pressure versus fishing mortality rates perhaps might be an example of that.

They said if the council needs to have biomass-based targets, they want to make sure that the review workshop provides them, rather than simply saying they can’t provide biomass benchmarks. 

If there’s a rebuilding plan for a stock, they want that rebuilding plan to be included, a copy of the rebuilding plan to be included, in all SEDAR workshops.  That would be inside one of our amendments and so that would probably go back to Item Number 1 as far as their recommendations.

Then the last recommendation, they requested the resource person who did the majority of the stock assessment should be available to the SSC for the time period that the SSC is discussing that document.

That was added because at last week’s SSC meeting, we had the Southeast Fisheries Science Center people there only for the first day.  They told us they would be available by telephone for the rest of the SSC meeting if we had questions.  There was a question that came up as to how the recreational discard mortality rates were calculated and we tried to get in touch with the Southeast Center, but all I got was voice mail and I didn’t get any return on that.

Luckily, Andy Strelcheck had some documents with him and was able to give an explanation that the SSC was looking for, but because of that, they added that tenth item.  On a similar subject, also a subject of improving the SSC, they voted eight to nothing to request that the SSC review its SEDAR guidelines and processes jointly with the SEDAR coordinator at a future SSC meeting.

In other words, they would like to have John Carmichael, the SSC Coordinator, come to a future SSC meeting so that they can review the guidelines and processes with him.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  That one might require some action on our part.  The first part of it, those first ten, are really the SSC’s recommendation to the SEDAR Steering Committee, right?

MR. ATRAN:  That’s correct.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  There’s really no reason the council couldn’t approve those and ask that they be directed to the SEDAR Steering Committee, I guess.  It would probably carry a little more weight.

MR. ATRAN:  With the exception of Item 10, which really doesn’t involve the SEDAR process, per se, but the SSC’s review of the results.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Is it appropriate for the committee to make this recommendation to approve these ten actions and that they be forwarded to the SEDAR Steering Committee as actions that might improve the process?

MR. ATRAN:  That was the request of the SSC and I think it would be appropriate for the committee and council to make a decision on that.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Roy, you’re on the Steering Committee, right?  The Steering Committee would probably like to see these recommendations, I would think, wouldn’t they?  The first one seems real academic to me.

Really, it should be done at the end of one of these assessments.  All the stuff should be put together.  You’ve got all these reports together, but all the background documents stuck on a CD somewhere and saved until the next assessment three or four of five years later, whenever it is, so they have them.

At times and I know at the gag grouper data workshop, they were looking for -- It was the red grouper data workshop they were looking for old reports and couldn’t find them.

DR. CRABTREE:  I think now when a SEDAR is completed there is a disk that I get, at least, that has all of the assessment documents for that SEDAR workshop on it.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  The reference materials as well and all the data?

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know for sure.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  I think that’s what they’re asking for.

MR. RIECHERS:  Speaking to the list, and Roy can kind of confirm, but several of these things were discussed just a couple of weeks ago with John and Nancy and the SEDAR Steering Committee, the report writing, the rapporteur, having the resource persons available.


Some of this has already been brought up to their attention.  Certainly if you want to go ahead and pass the list, pass the list.  I think it would be good that it comes to their attention again.  They’re going to try to do as many of those as they can.

There are some that I have some concerns with.  Number 2 there speaks to dollars and who is going to support that travel and I think we need to make sure we have the appropriate people there, but the council is just going to have to do a pretty good job of looking at who we’re sending and if there’s someone who has information that we need to have at the table, we’re either going to have to have their information there or have them as one of our appointed members.  I think we’ve got a role in that and a responsibility as well.

Feel free to go ahead and make the motion.  I’m just saying that many of these things were discussed.  I think they’re on track to try to solve several of them.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Does anybody care to make a motion that the committee recommend that these ten recommendations be sent to the council and recommend that they send them to the Steering Committee?

MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, do we really need a motion?  Dr. Crabtree is a member of the SEDAR Steering Committee and Robin is right now.  Can’t they take these recommendations without a council action?

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  They can, but the SSC did spend some time and they give their time and it’s something they’ve asked to be done to improve the process and I think we ought to approve them and send them on.  I think we ought to make it some kind of an official action.

MR. RIECHERS:  You’ve got two actions you could take.  You could send both of these motions on or we could just arrange for John to come and hear them have this conversation with him at the next meeting as well, the next SSC meeting.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  The Steering Committee meets more often though, don’t they?  You guys, don’t you meet every three or four months or something like that?  I would do them both.  Honestly, I would do them both.  Nobody wants to make a motion?

MS. MORRIS:  Just a real milquetoast motion, which would be to request that our Gulf representatives on the SEDAR Steering Committee raise these issues at the next SEDAR Steering Committee. 
MS. WALKER:  I’ll second that.

DR. CRABTREE:  Can I recommend that we be clear and ask that -- Wayne is also on the Steering Committee as the Executive Director and I think it would be best to ask the Executive Director of the council to do that.  That way, we know who is going to do it.

MS. MORRIS:  To recommend to the council that the Gulf Council Executive Director raise the ten issues with the SEDAR Steering Committee.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Is that your motion?  Second by Bobbi Walker.  Is there discussion?  Does anybody want to vote against it?  The motion carries.
Now the other one is the SSC would like John Carmichael to attend and discuss the SEDAR process with them at a future meeting.  How should we proceed with that?  They do work for us and so I guess we need to authorize that or ask Carmichael or --

MR. RIECHERS:  Instead of getting too formal about asking someone who works for NMFS or for us technically to come to one of our meetings, why don’t we just ask them and the next time they have their time available, I’m sure they will, as long as there’s not a conflict.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Actually, he doesn’t work for either one of us.  He works for the South Atlantic Council, doesn’t he?

MR. RIECHERS:  George is in the room and I’m sure he will help us get that done.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Could we just ask Wayne to write to John Carmichael and advise him that the SSC would like him to come address them at a future meeting to discuss the SEDAR process?

DR. CRABTREE:  I think that would be fine.  If we need John to come to one of these, I’m sure he’ll make every effort to come.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Does the committee by consensus then approve our Executive Director writing to the SEDAR Coordinator asking him to come to a future SSC meeting to discuss the SEDAR process with them?  By consensus, it’s approved.

Is there any other business or actions?  I’m working off two agendas here and Steve keeps pointing out to me that I’m working off the wrong one.  We do have one other item, which we’ve partially done, and that is Item VII, Scheduling of Red Snapper and Goliath Grouper Assessment Updates.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR WAYNE SWINGLE:  The red snapper stock assessment will be a stock assessment update scheduled in 2009 by the SEDAR Steering Committee and that was an attempt to use data through 2008 in that.
That compares to the SEDAR that was done in 2004, which was a benchmark SEDAR, and that included data through 2003 and so what we’re trying to do is have the datasets five years apart, which is called for in the rebuilding program.

As far as the -- Did you want any comment on the goliath?  I think you’ve pretty much handled that.  Basically what the SEDAR committee wanted the council to do on the goliath grouper assessment is to have our SSC assess whether there’s enough information available at this point in time to have a meaningful stock assessment and they asked that we get the SSC to do that.

Probably what we would do is start with the SEDAR-4, which was done for the goliath grouper, and it supposedly lists the data deficiencies that should be corrected to have a better assessment and so we’ll give that to the SSC as a starting point and then try to maybe get Clay to indicate how much of that has been accomplished and we’ll get a recommendation on whether or not there is adequate data to do the stock assessment.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  The committee doesn’t have to take any action on either of these then, right?  Is there any other business to come before this committee?  The committee is adjourned.

(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 5:05 o’clock p.m., August 14, 2006.)
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